# **LOUISIANA CHRISTIAN UNIVERSITY**

# PHYSICALTHERAPISTASSISTANT PROGRAM



2025-2026

**Clinical Handbook** 

Louisiana Christian University

# Contents

P	rogram Accreditation	5
L	ouisiana Christian University Mission Statement	5
Μ	ission Statement of Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Progran	n 5
Μ	ission Statement of the Physical Therapist Assistant Program Clinical Component	7
Ν	on-Discrimiation Policy	. 10
P	TA Policies Relative to Clinical Component	. 10
	Clinical Site Recruitment/Clinical Contract Review Process	. 10
	Selection Criteria for Sites.	. 11
	Clinical Site Review	. 12
	Clinical Education Site Files	. 12
	Clinical Instructor Qualifications	. 13
	Student Competence Prior to Clinical Assignment	. 13
	Critical Safety Elements	. 14
	Clinical Site Assignment	. 15
	Clinical Internship Correspondence	. 17
	Medical Malpractice Insurance/Professional Liability	. 18
	College and facility responsibilities to the clinical education program	. 18
	Community Responsibilities	. 19
	PTA Clinical Instructor Rights and Privileges	. 20
	Contracts	. 21
	Assessment of Clinical Education Outcomes	. 21
	Complaints	. 22
S	tudent Policies for the Clinical Compone	. 22
	Health Policies	. 22
	Criminal Background Check/Drug Testing	. 23
	Clinical Attendance Policy	. 23
	Attendance Guidelines	. 24
	Absonage from Clinic	24

	Safety in the Clinic	. 25
	Student Medical Emergencies/Injury during Clinical Internship	. 27
	Patient Injury during Clinical Internship	. 27
	Standards of Behavior for Students in the Clinical Setting	. 27
	Informed Consent-Patient Consent	. 28
	Dress Code	. 29
	Travel/Lunch Expenses	. 30
	Reassignments	. 30
	Assessment/Grading of Clinical Experiences	. 30
	Standards of Grading for each Clinical Experience/Internship	. 32
	Standards of Grading for Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI)	. 33
	Remediation	. 36
	Social Media Policy	. 37
	Tips for Success	. 38
Α	ppendices	. 41
	All Purpose Form	. 42
	Communications Survey	. 43
	Physical Therapist Assistant Student Evaluation	. 44
	Clinical Experience and Clinical Instruction	. 44
	Clinical Education Preference Form	. 52
	Student Data Form	. 53
	First Week Form:	. 55
	Midterm Form	. 56
	CPI (Clinical Performance Instrument)	. 57
	In-service Request Form	. 70
	In-Service Rubric	. 71
	Student Competency and Safety Survey	. 73
	Student Information Release Form	. 76
	Student Medical Form	. 77

Health History and Physical Examination Form	78
Student Competency and Safety Skills List 2025-2026	84
APTA Standards of Ethical Conduct	89
Patient/Client Confidentiality Agreement	91
Site Visit Form	92
Weekly Planning Form	93
Student Program Handbook Acknowledgement	94
Filing a Complaint with CAPTE	95

# **Program Accreditation**

The Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program is accredited by the Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE), 1111 North Fairfax Street, Alexandria Virginia 22314; telephone: 703-706-3245; email: accreditation@apta.org; website: www.capteonline.org.

# Louisiana Christian University Mission Statement

Louisiana Christian University is a Christ Centered community committed to academic excellence where students are equipped for lives of learning, leading and service.

# Mission Statement of Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

The mission of the Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program is to provide an environment and opportunity in which the threefold strands of the PTA curriculum are woven into a tapestry representing the PTA career.

The strands of the tapestry are:

- Christian Service The Physical Therapist Assistant Associate of Applied Science Degree graduates for Christian Service. The program seeks a diverse population of students who will utilize their talents and gifts in their growth as physical therapist assistants who reflect Christ in their work. Program faculty, through various learning experiences provided throughout the curriculum, thrives to cultivate within each student a spirit of altruism and reverence for those entrusted to their care and to serve as a Christian role model/compassionate healthcare provider to the physical therapy profession and community at large.
- Competencies Design and delivery of the program's curriculum encourages a high standard of scholarship and clinical performance reflective of the institution's mission and heritage of academic excellence. Through facilities of the institution and clinic with emphasis on technology and communication, opportunities are provided for engagement in learning activities in which students acquire knowledge of physical therapy, develop clinical competencies, and gain an understanding of one's role as a PTA working under the direction and supervision of a physical therapist.
- **Life-Long Learning** Life-long appreciation for and furthering of education within the Physical Therapist Assistant Career will inspire a commitment to achievement of

advanced knowledge, skills, and abilities for excellence in provision of care under the direction and supervision of a physical therapist and will assist in creating, anticipating, and responding to an evolving health care system and new responsibilities.

The mission and the philosophy of the Louisiana Christian University PTA Program are reflected in the following goals:

Upon successful completion of the PTA Program the graduate will:

- 1. Exhibit effective verbal, non-verbal, and written communication necessary to obtain as well as convey information and/or education to patients, caregivers, other members of the healthcare team, and the community. (Communication)
- Incorporate technical skills, knowledge of physical therapy theory, and the knowledge of the utilization of fiscal and human resources into a meaningful, effective and accountable treatment process under the direction and supervision of the physical therapist. This process facilitates the delivery of cost-effective quality patient care and attainment of established treatment goals. (Interventions and Accountability)
- 3. Demonstrate the ability to adapt to a dynamic health care environment while remaining aware of their responsibility and accountability to the patient, Physical Therapy profession, and the community. (Adaptability)
- 4. Promote awareness of his/her career role development and lifelong learning opportunities through career advancement, degree advancement, and continuing education. (Professional Role Development)
- 5. Provide care as a member of the PTA career within the context of a Christian philosophy and standard of ethics in the provision of health care that fosters tolerance for cultural and religious diversity and facilitates ethical choices in professional practices. (Professional Practice)
- 6. Demonstrate the ability to collaborate with members of the healthcare team and others in the profession of physical therapy, to actively promote the profession and contribute to societal well-being. (Collaboration)

The Clinical Education Component plays a vital role in Louisiana Christian University's PTA Program by assisting in the fulfillment of its mission, philosophy, goals, and objectives.

# Mission Statement of the Physical Therapist Assistant Program Clinical Component

The mission of the clinical education component of the curriculum is to offer clinical education experiences, through a collaborative effort of the academic program and clinical education sites, that are safe, effective, and provide an environment in which the following three-fold strands of the program mission are recognized, cultivated, and woven together:

- CHRISTIAN SERVICE: Students are given an opportunity to develop a spirit of altruism and healing and to serve as a Christian role model/compassionate health care provider in the clinical setting through hands-on treatment of patients and interaction/collaboration with other members of the healthcare team.
- COMPETENCIES RELATIVE TO THE PTA CAREER: Students are provided opportunities to participate in the variety and duration of clinical education placements necessary to achieve the entry-level performance expectation of the program and CAPTE.
- A LIFE-LONG COMMITMENT TO THE PTA CAREER: Students are paired with clinical instructors who are committed to remaining current in terms of knowledge of the trends, regulatory, and legal issues in health care in order to mentor the student and model a commitment to the Physical Therapist profession.

To ensure the fulfillment of the mission of the Louisiana Christian University PTA Program Clinical Education Component, the following goals have been established:

**Goal 1:** The development, and assessment of the clinical education component will be an ongoing collaborative effort between the academic and clinical faculty.

To ensure that Goal 1 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

- All clinical and academic faculty will assess the effectiveness of the clinical education component annually.
- Measurable goals and modification of assessments will be developed based upon outcomes of clinical education component analysis by clinical faculty participating in assessment activities through completion of the Communication Survey.

**Goal 2**: The program will make available clinical education experiences of sufficient number, length, timing, and scope to meet the expectations of the program for entry-level physical therapist assistants.

To ensure that Goal 2 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

- The program will maintain at all times fully executed contractual agreement with no less than 125% or a total of 30 of clinical sites.
- Program will remain adaptable to dynamic nature of the field and changes in the educational and technical needs of students. (Accommodate students' needs in regard to location and specific specialty interests)

Goal 3: The program will clearly define roles and expectations of all involved parties.

To ensure that Goal 3 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

- The program will maintain fully executed contractual agreements in which the roles and expectations of all stakeholders involved in the clinical education portion of the curriculum.
- 100% of clinical faculty will report, via the Communication Survey, that they received the clinical education manual which defines roles and expectations of all stakeholders.
- 100% of students will sign that they received and reviewed the Clinical Education manual containing all clinical education policies and procedures. Written documentation for each student will be filed in the student folders and maintained in the PTA program office.

**Goal 4**: The program will use valid and reliable evaluation and assessment instruments for the student and the clinical education process.

To ensure that Goal 4 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

- The program will utilize the Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI) as the primary tool to assess students during the clinical education component of the PTA program; this tool evaluates knowledge, skills and attitudes which determine clinical competencies.
- Independent CPI Administration In-services provided through an online tutorial, one
  for PTA students and one for Clinical Instructors will be conducted regarding CPI
  protocol and instruction. Students will also receive an in-service concerning the CPI
  tool by the Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education prior to the start of each
  clinical internship. In addition, all participants will receive written instruction.

**Goal 5:** The program's clinical education component will, through all its activities, facilitate respectful, culturally competent, and professional interaction and communication.

To ensure that Goal 5 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

 The technical portion of the PTA curriculum will provide courses that are specific to professional behaviors, written and verbal communications, and cultural diversity; each student must pass didactic coursework with a grade of 77% or higher in order to progress to the clinical education component of the semester.

- Prior to clinical setting entrance, PTA students will be trained by the PTA faculty in the required student standards of appropriate clinical behaviors and cultural sensitivity awareness.
- PTA students will be issued a clinical handbook. The clinical handbook addresses and documents policy for student clinical education requirements. Requirements include student professional behavior placing priority on respect, cultural competence, professional interactions and communications.
- Professional behaviors will be monitored by the Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI), telephone contact and clinical site visits by the ACCE.

**Goal 6:** The clinical education component will include opportunities for self-assessment and mentoring experiences for students and clinical faculty.

To ensure that Goal 6 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

- Each student will complete a self-assessment utilizing the APTA Clinical Experience Form following each clinical assignment, Aggregated totals of data can be found on the PTA database.
- Upon completion of the clinical internship, Clinical Instructors will complete the Student Competency and Safety Survey. This assessment tool will evaluate the curriculum, based on student competencies in a clinical setting.
- The program will create a document for Clinical Instructors to complete upon the conclusion of supervis9ng the PTA student; this document will serve as feedback on the mentoring experience for clinical faculty.

**Goal 7:** Delineation of tangible benefits and rewards for the involved parties will be made by the program.

To ensure that Goal 7 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives.

- The APTA Clinical Instructor Credentialing Course will be offered as a continuing education opportunity to Clinical Instructors in an effort to prove optimal clinical experiences for PTA students.
- Clinical Instructors will be provided a list of websites or list serves which are internet forums for education and special interest groups concerning the Physical Therapy profession.

**Goal 8:** Understanding of APTA positions, reimbursements requirements, and state law related to physical therapist assistant direction and supervision requirements.

To ensure that Goal 8 is met, the PTA program will meet the following objectives:

- Coursework completion in the technical portion of the curriculum (Intro to PT and Transition to Career) ensures student competencies in regard to reimbursement requirements, ethics, and PTA supervision requirements.
- Participation in annual APTA conferences is highly promoted in order to keep students abreast of changes in state regulations/standards.
- APTA membership is highly regarded, and student membership is promoted to ensure understanding of APTA positions and to gain access to resources offered by the association.

Policies and procedures have been implemented to ensure the mission of the program and clinical education component are achieved:

# Non-Discrimiation Policy

The PTA Program at Louisiana Christian University is in agreement with and adheres to the university's policy 801.1 noted below on non-discrimination in regard to its admissions process.

"Louisiana Christian University provides equal employment opportunities to all employees and applicants for employment and prohibits unlawful discrimination without regard to race, color, age, sex, national origin, disability status, genetics, protected veteran status or any other characteristic protected by federal, state or local laws. This policy applies to administration of its educational policies, recruitment or admission of students, scholarship, grant or loan programs, athletic or other University-administered programs, employment procedures, training programs, promotion policies or other related personnel practices."

# PTA Policies Relative to Clinical Component

#### Clinical Site Recruitment/Clinical Contract Review Process

Facilities that meet the standards and support the mission Louisiana Christian University, the Allied Health Department and the Physical Therapist Assistant Program and the site is formalized through the Clinical Site Agreement/Contract. It is necessary to have a duly executed active contract for a student to be placed for internship. Each written agreement contains roles and responsibilities of both Louisiana Christian University as well as the clinical agency. The accuracy of the written agreements will be determined by both parties involved through careful review of the document prior to signing. The adequacy of the written agreement for the needs of the program and clinical facility will be determined periodically through

review by the program's faculty and Louisiana Christian University's Administrative Committee. Clinical facilities are encouraged to periodically review written agreements as well as to ensure they adequately meet the facility's needs. The program's administrative assistant will maintain a database and review data to ascertain currency status of all written contracts with clinical facilities. A Clinical Facility Contract Review sheet has been established in the database from which a monthly report will be generated to indicate clinical site agreement status. The findings from the review will be documented and the program's **ACCE** will be notified of need to pursue renewal of those contracts found to be nearing the expiration date.

- 1. Site recruitment can be initiated via several different mechanisms:
  - a. The ACCE and Program Director can initiate a contract.
  - b. A clinical site can initiate a contract.
  - c. The advisory committee, and alumnus can recommend a contract.
  - d. Any current student can recommend a contract using the All-Purpose form (APF, Appendix A).

# It is the policy of this college that **STUDENTS SHALL NOT MAKE ANY DIRECT CONTACT**WITH SITES UNLESS GIVEN PERMISSION BY THE ACCE.

### Selection Criteria for Sites.

- 1. The program obtains pertinent information from the clinical sites upon engaging in the contractual agreement for clinical affiliation through APTA's Clinical Site Information Form (CSIF). The following are the most important criteria used as guidelines for establishing contractual agreements for the purpose of clinical education of physical therapist assistant students:
  - Sites that are located throughout the state of Louisiana with heavy concentration on Rapides Parish, surrounding parishes and neighboring states.
  - b) Sites that afford a variety of different experiences and cover a range of delivery of physical therapy services.
  - c) Sites that follow the APTA code of Ethics in delivery of service.
  - d) Sites that adhere to the principles of Equal Opportunity and Affirmative Action as required by federal legislation.
  - e) Sites supportive of the mission of the program.
  - f) Sites where staff is open and receptive to the education of our students.
  - g) Sites where a Physical Therapist completes all evaluations and establishes all

- plans of care.
- h) Sites that afford the Clinical Instructor (CI) adequate release time to supervise and mentor the student.
  - **a.** It is preferred that the sites have Site Coordinators for Clinical Education (SCCE) and Clinical Instructors (CI) that are certified SCCE instructors or APTA credentialed instructors.
  - **b.** Sites that if outside the target community, have been properly identified as outside the area.
  - **c.** Sites where Center Coordinators of Clinical Education have demonstrated knowledge of effective communication and management of the clinical education program.
- 2. The program obtains pertinent information from APTA's Guidelines and Self-Assessment for Clinical Education in which the Clinical Instructor provides reflection.

#### Clinical Site Review

1. Clinical education sites will be reviewed annually prior to the annual mail out to ascertain if sites continue to meet the above-established criteria. If upon review of the CSIF, Communication Survey (Appendix B), student feedback and or site visit, a site is considered to no longer support the program's goals and mission, the site will be placed on the inactive list. The site will be reviewed annually for the possible reactivation. It is also possible for sites to request that they be removed from the program. Sites should contact the ACCE if they are interested in being removed from our active list.

#### Clinical Education Site Files

- 1. The stie files are located in the main office of the Physical Therapist Assistant Program
  - a. The files include:
    - i. The sites CSIF.
    - ii. APTA Physical Therapist Assistant Student evaluation of Clinical Experience and Clinical Instruction (adopted 7/08) (Appendix C)
    - iii. Miscellaneous: any additional information available.
  - b. These files are available for the student to review but cannot be signed out or leave the program office.

## **Clinical Instructor Qualifications**

Clinicians entrusted to provide supervision and mentorship to program students must be compliant with program expectations for clinical faculty qualifications, clinical competence, and clinical instruction minimal qualifications which are as follows:

- Maintain a license to practice as a Physical Therapist or Physical Therapist Assistant in the state of Louisiana.
- Have no less than one year of full-time clinical experience as a licensed PT or PTA prior to accepting a student.
- Understand and abide by the Louisiana Christian University PTA program clinical policies and procedures
- Successfully complete the APTA tutorial of the Clinical Performance Instrument and understand the instructions for completing the CPI as the method of grading the clinical experience. Must also accept responsibility for determining and reporting student competency and safety during periodic evaluation via the CPI.
- Have an interest in teaching both technical skills and professional behaviors commiserate with the Louisiana Christian University Mission that will prepare a PTA student for successful employment as a PTA.
- Communicate with the Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education if there are any questions or concerns regarding student performance or the student learning experience.
- Must have sufficient time to devote to clinical education.

# Student Competence Prior to Clinical Assignment

The **Student Competency and Safety Skills list**, which is a comprehensive list of all skills that students are required to perform competently and safely prior to engaging in clinical courses, is provided to students during the fall semester of the technical component of the program. The skills list includes the critical safety elements which are mandatory elements of various skills. All skills are categorized according to the course in which students are to demonstrate competence. Students are encouraged to maintain a personal copy of the list as well.

The program's process for determining the students are competent and safe in the skills identified by the program is evolving and and multi-step.

- An informal initial step in the verification of student competence is completion of a skills check- list based on peer review. Students are partnered in the laboratory sessions in order to practice and refine specific skills. Students are advised to provide one another with sufficient feedback to facilitate progress toward competence.
- A student's ability to appropriately select and utilize required data collection and intervention techniques in the clinical setting is further determined through successful completion of required coursework including achievement of a grade of C or better on all practical examinations. Each skill in which students are required to demonstrate

14

competency will be incorporated into and assessed via practical examinations. Students must pass or demonstrate understanding of each skill taught during the semester including critical safety elements before being allowed to progress to the clinical education portion of the program.

## Critical Safety Elements

For Laboratory Practical Examinations and Laboratory Checklists the following are identified as Critical Safety Elements that must be performed to avoid automatic failure of the Exam/checklist:

- Introduction of one's self as an intern to the patient/gain patient consent for treatment
- Identification of patient by two methods (last name, last four, DOB, wristband)
- Patient positioning and draping
- Perform transfers and gait techniques with a gait belt at all times
- Lock wheelchair/bed; castor wheels forward on wheelchair before transfer
- Sign documentation as a PTA student

In addition to the critical safety elements listed above, critical elements specific to course content have been identified for individual courses. All critical safety elements for a course are included on the course syllabus provided to students at the beginning of each semester.

\*\*Failure to comply with all critical safety elements involved in performance of individuals skills will result in automatic termination of the practical examination. Students will receive remediation and will be allowed to retake the exam. Also, if a student fails to achieve a score of 77% or greater on the practical examination, he or she will receive remediation and re-test. On the second attempt, the maximum score that can be earned is 85%. If the critical safety elements are not complied with or the students achieves a score that is less than 77% on the second attempt, the student will be provided remediation and a third and final attempt with a maximum score of 77%. Should the student fail to comply with the critical safety elements or score below 77% on the third and final attempt, he/she will fail the course and will not continue in the technical program. Please see the PTA Program Student Handbook for the dismissal policy.

In the event a student fails to satisfactorily demonstrate competence through any or all of the procedures noted above or if program faculty determines through observation during laboratory exercises that a student requires additional instruction, practice, and/or assessment to achieve sufficient competence prior to receiving a clinical assignment, the student will be responsible for scheduling time with a faculty member to do those things necessary to verify an acceptable level of clinical competence.

## Clinical Site Assignment

A clinical education request form (CERF) is mailed out annually per APTA policy. This form gives the time frames for internships for the following academic year. In the first month of the fall and spring semester, each student will be given a Clinical Education Preference Form (Appendix D) to complete. This form will outline student geographical preference and clinical interest. The ACCE will match student preference with available sites when possible; however, the clinical site assignment remains solely at the discretion of the ACCE. The following basic criteria are used to ensure a variety of experiences:

- A. Students must have at least one internship experience at a skilled nursing facility, acute care hospital, and long-term acute care facility (LTAC) or rehabilitation hospital. The goal is to have every student complete on internship at a hospital, one at OPT (outpatient therapy) and one in a nursing home, this may not always be feasible.
- B. When possible, students will be assigned to at least one site where they are able to witness the PT/PTA relationship.
- C. Students may have to travel a distance of greater than one-hour travel time to/from clinical sites.
- D. Any expenses needed for travel to/from a clinical site is the sole responsibility of the student.
- E. If a student is assigned to two outpatient experiences, in an effort to ensure variety, one should be a large corporate organization and one should be a private clinic.
- F. Students are not permitted to do a clinical rotation at the following sites:
  - a. A site where they have previously worked.
  - b. A site where a family member has direct line supervision.
  - c. As site that has offered the student employment post-graduation or are paying tuition for the student.

#### Structure of the PTA Program

#### ASSOCIATE OF APPLIED SCIENCE DEGREE IN PHYSICAL THERAPIST ASSISTING **TOTAL OF 75 HOURS** General Education Courses (30 hours)...... Hrs Technical Education Courses (45 hours) ...... Hrs **Fall Semester** 1st Term Summer Term (8 weeks) Clinical Kinesiology and Anatomy (PT 202)......6 College Connection (CC 100) ......1 First Aid and CPR (HP 203) ......1 Intro to PT A (PT 201)......2 Total ...... 8 Human Anatomy and Physiology I (BI 231 & 232) ......4 Mathematics (MA 111) ......3 Fall Semester (16 weeks) Religion (RL 105)......3 Physical Therapy Procedures (PT 203) ......3 Total Credit Hours for Semester......15 PT Intervention for the Orthopedic Client (PT 204)......5 Principles of Physical Agents and Massage (PT 205)......4 Spring Semester PTA Clinical Practicum I (3 weeks) (PT 206).....2 Chem Principles for Allied Health/Nursing (CH 131 &132) ......4 Total Credit Hours for Semester.....14 Human Anatomy and Physiology II (BI 233 & 234) ......4 Developmental Psychology (PY 230) ......3 Spring Semester (16 weeks) Modern Communication (CA 150)......3 Clinical Neurorehabilitation/Motor Control (PT 207)......6 Computer Technology for Allied Health (CS 140) ......1 PTA Seminar (PT 208) ......3 Total Credit Hours for Semester ......15 Path. Of Cardiovascular and Multisystem Involvement (PT209)......3 PTA Clinical Practicum II (5 weeks) (PT 210)......4 Total Credit Hours for General Education......30 Total .......16 2nd Summer Term (8 weeks) PTA Clinical Practicum III (7weeks) (PT 211) ......6 Transition to the PTA Career (PT 212).....1 Total ...... 7 Total Credit Hours for Technical Education ......45

#### Structure of Clinical Program

Clinical Practicum I (PT 206) is a three-week clinical affiliation in an acute setting, an inpatient rehab setting or a skilled nursing facility. This level 1 clinical experience provides supervised planned learning opportunities for students to apply basic physical therapy principles and techniques under the direction of a physical therapist or physical therapist assistant in the setting of an acute hospital, inpatient rehabilitation, or skilled nursing facility. Basic techniques include but are not limited to: patient safety, patient set up, transfer training, gait training, measuring vital signs, administration of modalities, assessing range of motion and muscle strength, instruction on therapeutic exercise, and proper documentation in the

medical charts. Through reflective journaling, during clinical experiences, students will be challenged to identify how his/her personal value system

facilitates conduct that reflects practice standards that are legal, ethical and safe and delivery of care in a compassionate and altruist manner in the clinical environment.

Clinical Practicum II (PT 211) is a five-week clinical affiliation in a nursing home, outpatient facility, or specialty area such as pediatrics. This course is a supervised learning experience in a selected physical therapy setting in which previously taught information is integrated under the supervision of clinical physical therapist or physical therapist assistant. This course is designed to teach students the necessary skills for physical therapy patient care and to build on the skills and knowledge learned in PT 206. These skills include (but are not limited to) active, passive, and resistive exercise programs, as well as continued practice in the delivery of modalities, gait training, transfer training, proper documentation, and overall patient safety. Students will also learn the fundamentals of clinical education by providing an in-service to the therapy staff on a topic that is agreed upon by the student and Clinical Instructor. Through reflective journaling, during clinical experiences, students will be challenged to identify how his/her personal value system facilitates conduct that reflects practice standards that are legal, ethical and safe and delivery of care in a compassionate and altruist manner in the clinical environment.

Clinical Practicum III (PT 212) is a seven-week clinical affiliation in an outpatient setting. This course is a supervised learning experience in a selected physical therapy setting in which previously taught information is integrated under the supervision of clinical physical therapist or physical therapist assistant. This course builds on the skills learned and exercised in PT 211. This course focuses on the collection and interpretation of clinical data and includes exposure to various testing devices and treatments for balance, coordination, and strength. Students are expected to adjust patient treatment plans based on the test results and to communicate these to the CI for the purpose of modifying the treatment plan. The student will also provide daily patient and caregiver education as related to treatment as well as provide an in-service to the therapy staff on a topic that is agreed upon by the student and the CI. Through reflective journaling, during clinical experiences, students will be challenged to identify how his/her personal value system facilitates conduct that reflects practice standards that are legal, ethical and safe and delivery of care in a compassionate and altruist manner in the clinical environment.

# Clinical Internship Correspondence

- 1. Assignments will be made using the following timelines for internships:
  - a. First internship will be assigned in September, with a confirmation letter from the ACCE.
  - b. Second internship will be assigned in January with a confirmation letter from the ACCF
  - c. Third internship will be assigned in March with a confirmation letter from the ACCE.

- 2. The students will complete the Student Data form (**Appendix E**) and write a letter of introduction to the CI three weeks prior to the start of each internship. This letter will be reviewed by the ACCE, and a copy placed in the students file.
- **3.** Two weeks prior to each clinical experience the student will do a self-assessment on preparedness for their clinical using the Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI).
- **4.** Two weeks prior to each clinical experience, the student will write goals (5 goals for the first rotation and 10 goals for the second and third rotation) that they want to accomplish on their internship and submit to ACCE. These goals will be returned to the student to mail with their introductory letter to the CI/SCCE as well as share with CI/SCCE on the first day of their internship.
- **5.** While on clinical the students will be required to submit the following correspondence with the school:
  - a. First Week Form (see Appendix F)
  - b. Midterm Form (See Appendix G)
  - c. Midterm CPI (See Appendix H) Student and CI
  - d. Final CPI (See Appendix H) Student and CI
  - e. In-Service request form (second and third practicum) (Appendix I)
  - f. In-Service Rubric (second and third practicum) (Appendix J)
  - g. Action plan if one is indicated.
  - h. APTA student assessment of clinical experience and clinical instruction
  - i. Clinical Journals
- **6.** The CI will complete the assessment of the strengths and weaknesses of the curriculum (Student Competency and Safety Survey, **Appendix K**) and return it via fax or mail to Louisiana Christian University. This form will also include CI's evaluation of the LCU faculty communication and administrative support.

# Medical Malpractice Insurance/Professional Liability

PTA students are legally and professionally liable for all acts performed as a PTA student. Student liability insurance is mandatory and must be purchased prior to the start of the first clinical rotation. Students are responsible for obtaining and maintaining their own insurance. Insurance can be purchased through the Louisiana Christian University Business office. The PTA program Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education will maintain a list of students who have obtained liability insurance and have current physical examination reports. Students will not be permitted to attend clinical until compliance is demonstrated. A copy of the plan is kept in the Allied Health Office and will be provided upon request to any site that requests a copy.

# College and facility responsibilities to the clinical education program

**Duties of Louisiana Christian University:** 

- 1. Designate a member of faculty to serve as Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education who will notify the clinical facility about planned student assignments.
- Inform the student of any special requirements of the clinical facility for acceptance, uniform requirements and necessity to conform to standards, practices, policies and procedures of the clinical facility.
- 3. Maintain patient confidentiality as required by all federal, state laws and regulators.
- 4. Inform students of additional drug/alcohol or other testing if required by the clinical facility.
- 5. Establish the education objectives for the clinical education experience and continually evaluate the effectiveness of the objectives.
- 6. Assign a grade for the practicum course utilizing criteria identified in the course syllabus.

#### Duties of the faculty:

- 1. Maintain high standards for appropriate health care delivery of physical therapy services.
- 2. Designate an individual who will be responsible for the coordination of services with the college.
- 3. Designate an individual who is the primary mentor or clinical instructor to the student, who is responsible for completing the evaluation of student performance utilizing the Clinical Performance Instrument.
- 4. Provide emergency medical care to the students who become ill or injured during their clinical affiliation, if medically necessary and appropriate. The student shall arrange for medical care beyond that of emergency nature. The student shall be responsible for the cost of emergency care and for the cost of any additional medical care beyond that of an emergency nature.
- 5. Each facility is solely responsible for the care and wellbeing of the patients receiving care at that facility regardless of the individual that is rendering treatment.

# Community Responsibilities

The Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education requires accredited educational programs to have programs to assist clinical faculty in professional development. To meet these outlined needs the Academic Clinical Coordinator will send

out annually a needs assessment to all clinical sites. Based upon the results of the survey the faculty of LCU will develop educational programs to help develop clinical faculty skills. These programs could include CEU credits, workshops on topics including the Guide to Physical Therapy Practice and the Clinical Performance Instrument, and workshops on topics

that the faculty has identified expertise, or those topics directly related to the Physical Therapy profession. In addition, the physical therapist assistant faculty will offer APTA CI credentialing course to be offered to prospective Clinical Instructors prior to student internships in the clinics.

## PTA Clinical Instructor Rights and Privileges

Clinical instructors have a special place in the success of Louisiana Christian University's PTA Program therefore it is the desire of the program to offer special rights and privileges to its clinical instructors that not only provide avenues for career development and education, but that also enhance the clinical education of its students. The following rights and privileges are currently extended to the PTA program clinical instructor:

- CI Credentialing course
- Library resources (on-line as well as in the library) includes access to multiple medical/allied health databases and various physical therapy journals with full texts as well.
- Continuing Education courses/in-services offered locally at Louisiana Christian University.

The program seeks to facilitate and support ongoing improvement and development of its clinical and faculty and may sponsor faculty development activities annually. In an on-going effort to ensure that the clinical education faculty development activities are designed to improve the effectiveness of clinical teaching within the program's clinical education component and are based on needs of the clinical education faculty, the program will utilize information obtained through various assessment methods.

Students will assess their clinical experience and clinical instructor using the APTA's *Physical Therapist Assistant Student Evaluation: Clinical Experience and Clinical Instruction* assessment tool following each clinical rotation. Determination of clinical faculty development needs will also be based on the clinical instructor's self-assessment of his/her readiness to serve as a clinical instructor (CI) or site coordination of clinical education (SCCE).

Additional sources of information that will be considered in the formulation of clinical faculty development activities will be surveys completed by employers of program graduates, student performance in clinical experiences as assessed through the Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI), and analysis of the individual CIs abilities by the program's ACCE during scheduled visits to clinical sites. The academic coordinator of clinical education (ACCE) will review data collected to identify negative trends or potential weaknesses in clinical instruction that may be bolstered or enhanced by developmental activities. Curricular changes or changes in the CPI utilized in the program's clinical education component may also necessitate and guide clinical faculty development activities.

The academic coordinator of clinical education (ACCE) will utilize all information gathered through the assessment methods identified above to plan in-service and/or continuing education programs that will enhance the clinical instructor's teaching ability, SCCE ability to manage clinical education for his/her particular clinical site, and/or to enhance the overall clinical education site. The program also plans to offer continuing education programs that will enhance the CIs clinical skills and assist him/her in staying up-to-date on current practice.

#### Contracts

A copy of duly executed contracts is on file in the Physical Therapist Assistant Program Office. A student cannot be involved in patient care or contact unless there is a signed contract on record.

#### Assessment of Clinical Education Outcomes

The academic and clinical education programs share the responsibility for assessment of the Program's clinical education programs. Assessment of various aspects of the clinical education components is achieved through the following methods:

#### 1. Evaluation of Student Clinical Performance

Students will receive formative and summative evaluations by the supervising clinical instructor during each clinical rotation. Interm evaluations and consultations between the clinical instructors and student will determined at the discretion of those involved as needed.

In order to provide a comprehensive assessment of students' progression throughout the PTA curriculum, the Physical Therapy Clinical Performance Instrument (Appendix H) developed by the American Physical Therapy Association, will be used. This instrument will ensure consistent validity and reliability throughout the continuum of clinical learning experience.

Any falsification, forger, or misrepresentation of clinic documentation is a breach of the student code of conduct will not be tolerated. Students found guilty of falsifying any clinical records will be subject to disciplinary action ranging from course failure to dismissal from program.

#### 2. Assessment of Achievement of Clinical Objectives

The assessment achieved through clinical site and clinical instructor's self-assessments, student evaluations of clinical sites and instructors, overall student performance, etc.

#### 3. Assessment of Clinical Education Resources to Meet Program Goals, Including:

- Variety of sites-report general from CSIF database.
- Quality of student supervision-student assessment of clinical site/instructors, clinical site/instructor self-assessments.
- Availability of learning experiences in all practice settings-report generated from CSIF database.
- Communication-based on communication surveys completed by clinical instructors/center coordinators of clinical education and on student evaluations of the clinical education component. Include frequency, that is mutually established

and effective formal and informal communication mechanisms which are assessed regularly through a survey, student assessment, and/or self-assessment.

# Complaints

Complaints that fall outside of due process will follow the Louisiana Christian University PTA Program Complaints Policy which is found on the program homepage, <a href="https://lcuniversity.edu/academics/department-of-pta/">https://lcuniversity.edu/academics/department-of-pta/</a>

# Student Policies for the Clinical Component

#### **Health Policies**

The students must complete the following health-related requirements and at the student's expense. These must be completed upon admission to the program and will be kept in the student's file withing the TPA program office (locking cabinet for hard-copy material and secured server for electronic information). LCU cannot release copies of any of these forms to any third party due to confidentiality issues without written consent from the student (Student Release of Information Form, **Appendix L**). All confidential clinical student health and academic information will be released in a manner consistent with HIPAA and FERPA guidelines. It is highly recommended that each student maintains the originals of all of these forms and keep them in a readily available place. Some clinical sites may require additional immunization/titers which will also be at the expense of the student. See Student Medical Form (**Appendix M**) Health History and Physical Examination Form (**Appendix N**) for documenting requirements.

- a. A Health History and Physical Examination Form (Appendix N) completed by a physician
- **b.** A copy of your Basic Life Support card (CPR) that must be current
- **c.** A copy of certificate of completion of your Hepatitis B series or a signed waiver declining series OR proof of titer for Hepatitis B
- d. Tetanus Toxoid injection proof in the last ten years
- **e.** PPD tests results or chest X-ray if PPD is positive. (Annual requirement, clinical sites may require PPD every 6 months)
- **f.** Proof of immunization to Varicella and to Measles, Mumps and Rubella. A titer for MMR is required.
- g. Influenza vaccine is highly recommended each year
- **h.** Background Check
- i. Drug/Alcohol Screen
- j. Medical Insurance Card
- **k.** Academic/Clinical Progress
- I. Additional information requested by the clinical site

It is required by the Allied Health Department that each student have medical health insurance and that a copy is provided to the clinical education office for your file. Please be advised that some sites request that you have insurance in order to do a clinical rotation at that site.

Sharing of student information with clinical sites is at times necessary to ensure student placement into the clinical setting; therefore, student refusal to sign the Student Release of Information Form (Appendix L) may result in an inability to place students and therefore hinder academic progression and may ultimately lead to dismissal from the PTA program.

For additional information contact the ACCE at 318-487-7162.

# Criminal Background Check/Drug Testing

The college requires a mandatory background check, sex offender check, and drug screening as part of the application process to the physical therapist assistant program through **CastleBranch**. Additional drug testing (secondary to clinical site requirement) or random drug testing (if student is under suspicion) may be required throughout the program. Fees required for any/all testing are the responsibility of the student. Any positive results may be shared with the clinical affiliation that may or may not allow student to complete their internship. Should a site not permit the student to complete the internship or if the ACCE is unable to find other accommodations, the student may be unable to complete the clinical course and be ineligible for progression within the program.

In the event a student is unable to progress within the program due to the above, the student may re-apply for entry into the subsequent cohort, however, re-entry is not guaranteed. Upon completion of all required application documents the student will be compared with all other potential students for possible admission. In the event the student is re-admitted, he/she may be subjected to random drug/alcohol screening throughout both didactic and clinical coursework.

For further information contact the ACCE 318-487-7162

# Clinical Attendance Policy

Clinical rotations provide the experience and practice necessary for development of clinical skills and problem-solving abilities, therefore, attendance of all scheduled clinical sessions is essential in the successful completion of the clinical courses. Failure of any clinical course will impact the student's progression through the program.

Students are to exhibit behaviors that reflect the *Professionalism in Physical Therapy: Core Values* in their approach to clinical attendance, students must contact the clinic site and notify the appropriate staff member providing as much notice as possible that they will be absent or more than 15 minutes late to allow for appropriate changes in staffing to accommodate for the

absence and ensure continuity of patient care. Students are then to inform the academic clinical coordinator (ACCE) of the absence or late arrival via phone call by 8:30am. Failure to report the absence or late arrival to the clinical site and/or clinical coordinator may result in disciplinary action.

Students are required to make up any missed clinical time due to tardiness, absence, closure of the clinical site for any reason. It is the responsibility of the student to collaborate with the ACCE, clinical instructor and clinical coordinator to schedule compensatory make-up sessions. All scheduled hours must be completed for progression in subsequent clinical courses or graduation.

#### **Attendance Guidelines**

Work Day Schedule/Tardiness/Leaving Early

- 1. Attendance at all clinical affiliations and classes are required as scheduled. Clinical internship credits are based upon clinical hours in the clinic for internships. CAPTE has established guidelines that each program must work within for accreditation.
- 2. Student flexibility in the scheduling of clinic hours is necessary. A limited number and hours of clinical slots are available at any given time. A student will be expected to follow the clinic's hours and may expect possible evening or Saturday hours or four- ten hour work days. Advance notice will be given in the case of those clinics that have other than normal work hours.
- **3.** Lateness is considered unprofessional conduct. If a student is to be late for clinic, it is the responsibility of that student to contact the clinical instructor and the ACCE. See the next section on absences.
- **4.** Repeated lateness will be reported to the school and may result in the unsuccessful completion of the clinical affiliation.
- **5.** Leaving the assigned clinic early to attend to personal business is <u>not</u> permitted. Do not ask your clinical supervisor to allow you to leave your assigned clinic during scheduled hours. Iftime is requested for an unforeseen emergency; you must contact the ACCE at LCU for potential approval before the clinical instructor.
- 6. Although not required, students are encouraged to "take the step beyond" by participating in clinical activities beyond the minimum required hours in the clinic (staying late to watch a particular procedure, take advantage of an evening or weekend special activity that is sponsored by the clinic, etc.) to enhance the learning experience. Some activities may be during clinical hours but outside of the therapy department and away from direct patient care, all activities must be cleared with the clinical instructor prior to participation.

#### Absences from Clinic

1. REMOVAL FROM OR FAILURE OF A CLINICAL ROTATION MAY OCCUR WHEN PROGRAM POLICY REGARDING ABSENCES ARE NOT FOLLOWED.

- **2.** The student must attend all clinics unless a documented emergency occurs. The following procedure *must be completed* in the case of an emergency:
  - a. Call the clinical supervisor at the clinic within fifteen minutes of the opening of the office. If your clinical supervisor is not available, leave a message and call again later to ensure the supervisor has received your message.
  - b. Call the Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education (ACCE) at the college by 8:30am. Leave a message that includes a telephone number where you may be reached that day.
- **3.** Please anticipate the unexpected situations (child illness, lack of transportation, etc.) in advance. You should plan to have other family members or friends ready to assist you. Remember to include your family in your college plans and request support in advance.
- **4.** Any day that is missed must be made up at the convenience of the clinical site. The ACCE must be informed by phone of the absence and the plan to make up time.
- **5.** Clinicians may have other physical therapy or physical therapist assistant students and scheduling missed hours may be difficult for the site.
- 6. UNEXCUSED ABSENCES FROM THE CLINIC WILL NOT BE TOLERATED. IN THE EVENT OF AN UNEXCUSED ABSENCE, THE STUDENT WILL BE ISSUED A MEMORANDUM CONCERNING ATTENDANCE VIOLATION WARNING IN WHICH THE STUDENT MUST SIGN AND RETURN TO THE PTA OFFICE; ANY FURTHER UNEXCUSED ABSENCES WILL RESULT IN DISMISSAL FROM THE PTA PROGRAM, NO EXCEPTIONS.

#### **Excused Absences**

An excused absence must be requested in advance and students must provide documentation requesting excused absence to the ACCE to seek approval prior to notifying the CI. If the ACCE deems the absence to be excused the student may then request the excused absence from the Clinical Instructor and be willing to make up any time missed in the clinic. Examples of excused absences include personal illness, death of an immediate family member, jury duty, military duty, or other situation that has been approved by the ACCE.

#### **Unexcused Absences**

An unexcused absence does not meet the parameters of the excused absence and also includes situations in which neither CI or ACCE were notified, in advance, of a student's absence in the clinic. Examples of unexcused absences may include car/transportation problems, child care issues, routine doctor's appointment, etc.

# Safety in the Clinic

1. Students are given the Louisiana Christian University Student Handbook complete with information dealing with campus safety upon admission to the college. These general rules apply while in the clinic. The students are instructed to be especially cautious when walking to and from their car. If they are working/studying late, they should ask someone to walk with them to their car.

- 2. Students are expected to review the policy and procedures manual of each internship site so that they can become familiar with the following policies:
  - a. Photo release policy
  - b. Safety policy
  - c. Universal precautions policy especially cleanup of an incident
  - d. Policy for reporting unsafe equipment
  - e. Policy on Parking
  - f. Documentation and Scheduling Procedures
  - g. Emergency Codes
- **3.** The generic abilities:
  - a. Students are expected to take initiative and be active in their learning. This will include having an enthusiastic outlook on the learning process in the clinic. When patient census is low, students should inquire about other learning opportunities available in the clinic. Clinicians will expect students to have motivation and apply creative ideas.
    - **I.** Students will utilize tact and a constructive manner while communicating with peers and Instructors.
    - II. Students are expected to act maturely and responsibly
  - b. Students will maintain a balance between personal and professional relationships with other professionals and patients. Professionalism dictates that objectivity must prevail to avoid a detrimental or dependent relationship.
  - c. Students will complete any clinical assignments issued in the time frame set by the clinical instructor (CI).
  - d. Students are expected to fully complete and promptly submit all required paperwork and documentation after each clinical on the day designated.
  - e. Students are expected to accept feedback from clinicians and peers constructively and not with undue stress or excuses. Remember feedback is a tool used to improve, not tear down. Students are expected to be tactful and respectful when offering feedback to clinicians or peers.
  - f. Students are expected to refrain from the use of cell phones when in the clinic and any reports of cell phone use in the clinic during business hours will result in a drop in letter grade per each offense.
- 4. Critical Safety Skills During Clinical Internships include:
  - a. Introduction of one's self as an intern to the patient
  - b. Identification of patient by two methods (last name, last four, DOB, wristband)
  - c. Patient positioning and draping
  - d. Perform transfers and gait techniques with a gait belt at all times
  - e. Lock wheelchair/bed; castor wheels forward on wheelchair before transfer
  - f. Sign documentation as a PTA student
- **5.** Assessment Skills:

For a complete list of intervention and assessment skills, students may be responsible for during each internship, please refer to **Appendix O** (Student Competency and Safety Skills List)

# Student Medical Emergencies/Injury during Clinical Internship

It is the intent of the Louisiana Christian University PTA Program to promote high quality care and safety for clients, students, academic staff and clinical staff.

Therefore the policy of the PTA program is that in the event of an accident or illness of a Louisiana Christian University student, instructor, or faculty member participating in the education program for the clinical laboratory experience at the facilities of the Agency or participating in the program through an off campus experience, the Agency (or facility representative) shall arrange for immediate emergency care, but shall not be responsible for any of the costs involved in such emergency care, follow-up care, or hospitalization, unless such accident or illness was caused by the negligent act or omission of the officers, directors, or employees of the Agency, or those acting by or through them.

## Patient Injury during Clinical Internship

In the event of patient/client injury during a clinical practicum course (PT206, PT210, PT211) the student should immediately notify the clinical instructor of the injury and follow the facility policy on reporting the incident and complete required/necessary paperwork (i.e. incident report). The student should then contact the ACCE who will determine the appropriate paperwork to be completed by the student/CI in order to turn submit for malpractice/liability coverage of the incident. Malpractice/Liability insurance is offered through the college and is a requirement of the PTA program and only covers students assigned in clinical practicums. Once the student graduates the insurance is no longer effective.

# Standards of Behavior for Students in the Clinical Setting

The clinical education portion of the PTA program's curriculum is designed not only to develop clinical skills and problem-solving abilities, but to develop professional behaviors that reflect the standards of conduct and core values of the profession of physical therapy. Louisiana Christian University PTA students will conduct themselves in a manner consistent with the American Physical Therapist Association's Standard of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant (See Appendix P - Standards of Ethical Conduct for the PTA) and reflect the Professionalism in Physical Therapy: Core Values (Accountability, Altruism, Compassion and Caring, Cultural Competence, Duty, Integrity, Social Responsibility). Students enrolled in the PTA program are also required to adhere to the Louisiana Christian University Student Code of Conduct found in the Louisiana Christian University Student Handbook (page 104).

Student participation in patient care in the clinical setting to complete the clinical objectives and program requirements is a privilege granted them from the clinical affiliates associated with the Louisiana Christian University PTA program. With this privilege comes responsibility. While in

the clinical setting, students are entrusted with private patient information that is protected under the federal *Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)*. Students are **legally** and **ethically** obligated to protect patient identity and privacy.

In accordance with federal **HIPAA** regulations, removing client records of any kind is expressly prohibited unless the patient has signed a release form, or the material has been thoroughly deidentified. The student must abide by the specific policies and procedures established by each clinical site pertaining to the use of patient cases for educational purposes. Students found to be in violation of HIPPA regulations and/or clinical site policies could face suspension or dismissal from the College and/or legal action. Student liability insurance does not protect against HIPPA violations.

- Discussion of any patient information should be limited only to that which is warranted to fulfill the clinical assignment.
- Any discussion of patient information with appropriate members of the healthcare team should be conducted in a confidential manner and place to ensure protection of the information.
- Written patient information can only be taken from the treatment setting after
  consultation with the clinical personnel, Clinical Coordinator, or Program Director and a
  release of information form is signed by the patient. The student is then responsible for
  de-identifying the material and presenting the case in a manner that complies with
  HIPAA and other privacy policies and procedures.

Another obligation of those students afforded the opportunity to participate in patient care in the clinical setting is to report and actively prevent medical errors. In addition to maximizing patient safety, reporting errors or the potential for errors facilitates performance improvement efforts to prevent such future mistakes.

To ensure students understand the crucial nature of confidentiality, during the first semester of the technical program, students are instructed and tested on HIPPA regulations in the course PT201, Introduction to Physical Therapy. Students are required to take a HIPPA Compliance Training course prior to the first clinical internship. Students must also sign a *Confidentiality Agreement* (**Appendix Q**) prior to engaging in any clinical rotation. The confidentiality Agreement and the HIPAA certificate will be maintained on file in the PTA program office and shared with assigned clinical sites upon request.

#### Informed Consent-Patient Consent

All patients must be afforded informed consent-the risk-free right to refuse to participate in clinic education. The physical therapist is solely responsible for ensuring the patient/client is aware of the student status of any student involved in providing physical therapy services (APTA's Guidelines and Self-Assessment for Clinical Education 2004 Revision- 1.3.3.1 Copy available in the PTA office). Students are to respond respectfully to the patient's refusal and,

upon ensuring the patient's safety, remove his/herself from the patient's care activities and notify the supervising clinical instructor.

In accordance with the dress-code students are required to wear appropriate identification badges as determined by the clinical site and a lab coat bearing the Louisiana Christian University PTA program insignia further designating his/her student status. Students who falsely represent themselves as licensed therapist assistants will be subject to disciplinary action (see Program Dismissal Policy) and potential legal action.

#### **Dress Code**

Students must abide by the dress code restrictions of clinical facilities and are responsible for contacting their assigned facility prior to the start of the affiliations to inquire about their specific dress codes which may include specific identification badges.

- 1. Students are to adhere to proper body hygiene at all times and use UNSENTED deodorants.
- 2. Fingernails are to be kept short, rounded and clean. No overlays or nail polish may be worn.
- **3.** Perfume is **NOT** to be worn. This is inclusive of heavily scented cosmetics, hair and body products.
- **4.** Hair is to be kept clean and neat and must not interfere with patient care or student performance. Long hair must be pulled back.
- **5.** NO JEWELRY is acceptable other than a watch, wedding ring, and post earrings (no larger or dangling).
- **6.** Tattoos must be covered.
- **7.** Moustaches, beards and sideburns may be worn in moderate length; however, special precautions must be taken to ensure personal hygiene and cleanliness.
- **8.** Acceptable footwear for clinical rotations is at the discretion of the host facility. Shoes are to be low heeled, closed-toe, and closed heel.
- **9.** Short-length white lab coats with the Louisiana Christian University PTA insignia and name pins are required. The pin should be royal blue and white lettering, including the student's name, Physical Therapist Assistant, Louisiana Christian University. The pin is to be worn on the lab coat.
  - a. The official insignia of the Louisiana Christian University PTA program is sewn neatly on the lab coat. Placement of the insignia should be centered two inches below the shoulder on the left sleeve.
  - b. The lab coat is to be worn during clinical assignments.
    - Sweaters are <u>not</u> permitted or t-shirts that exceed the length of uniform sleeve.
    - ii. Jeans are not to be worn
    - iii. Shoes are to be low-heeled, closed-toe, and closed heel.
    - **iv.** Shirts are to be reflective of a professional student in a Christian college. This means tailored and conservative.

- c. It is not acceptable to chew gum or to smoke while in uniform on the campus of any clinical facility.
- d. Makeup must be modest.
- e. Use of cell phones is prohibited during clinical hours and in the classroom.

Students not compliant with the dress code will be dismissed from clinical. The Clinical Director (ACCE) and/or Program Director must be notified prior to dismissing a student for any reason. All clinical time lost in this manner will have to be made up (see attendance policy).

## Travel/Lunch Expenses

- 1. Students are responsible for all expenses incurred while traveling to and from their clinical site; this may include parking.
- **2.** The students are responsible for their own lunch. Some sites may offer a reduced cafeteria price to the students.

# Reassignments

- 1. Students may request a reassignment during a clinical internship for the following reasons:
  - a. Any occurrence of unethical/illegal practices.
  - b. An appropriate clinical instructor is not present for the entire scheduled work day.
  - c. There is an inadequate patient load.
- 2. Student's responsibility
  - a. A student must contact the ACCE as soon as a problem is identified. The ACCE will work with the SCCE and the CI providing counseling and education in an effort to salvage the clinical experience.
- 3. Sites may reserve the right for a student to be removed for various reasons as well. The ACCE/SCCE/CI will deal with these on an individual basis. The ACCE will provide counseling and education in an effort to salvage the clinical experience.

# Assessment/Grading of Clinical Experiences

1. Clinical performance is evaluated using the Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI) for Physical Therapist Assistants developed by the American Physical Therapy Association. The student's performance is evaluated on fourteen different performance criteria using a rating scale with five pre-determined performance

levels by the Clinical Instructor (CI). The ACCE determines minimum performance criteria for each clinical experience and assigns a grade based on the CI completed CPI. Scores on criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 (red flag issues) may indicate need for immediate attention by the ACCE and warrant further action in order to ensure student success.

- 2. Louisiana Christian University requires a letter grade for clinical internships.
- 3. The PTA Program has three clinical internships. Each internship occurs at a different point in the students learning. Each clinical site is given an outline via the clinical education handbook of material covered in each semester as well as the Student Competency and Safety Skills List (Appendix O) detailing the specific technical skills that the student is responsible for in each clinical internship. This facilitates each CI having a clear understanding of what skills the student should have mastered at that point in their studies.
  - a. The first internship is a three-week full-time rotation completed in the fall after completing two semesters of classroom coursework.
  - b. The second internship is a five-week full time rotation completed after all coursework at the end of the spring semester.
  - c. The final internship is a seven-week full time rotation completed at the end of all coursework during the summer semester.
- **4.** The CPI is used for each internship, but the required average minimum score increases progressively with each clinical.
- **5.** The established guidelines for grade attainments are shared with each CI in a letter and with the student via the syllabus. It is also outlined in the clinical education handbook.
- **6.** The student is evaluated via the CPI at Midterm and at Final. Midterm performance is given to the school via the midterm fax and midterm CPI.
- **7.** The ACCE does a site visit as needed, if prompted by the midterm assessment, or if requested by the student or CI. Site Visit Form (**Appendix R**)
- **8.** Areas of competency and deficiency are discussed during the site visit. All areas identified will be documented on the site visit form. If there are any major areas of concern they will be addressed by and action plan with input from the student, the CI, the SCCE, and the ACCE.
- **9.** Any red flag safety issues should be discussed with the student as soon as possible after the occurrence. If the issue is not resolved to the CI's satisfaction, the CI should notify the ACCE. The ACCE will problem solve with both the student and the CI to resolve the problematic behavior.
- **10.** The ACCE will document all contacts from the student or the CI and place it in the student's record.
- 11. The student will establish a formal action plan, with advice and consent from the ACCE, on any behaviors that are identified that will negatively impact the student reaching passing criteria. Once written the action plan will be reviewed at least weekly by the CI to give the student feedback on their progress. The ACCE will have weekly contact with both the student and the CI.

**12.** The final CPI will be measured by the ACCE or their representative to assure that the mandatory standards are met.

See the following pages for standards of grading for each Clinical Experience/Internship.

NOTE: Clinical instructors will be given an outline of the skills that are to be mastered by the student during each internship; expected skill level will be determined by the didactic coursework completed prior to entry into the clinical education portion of the program.

# Standards of Grading for each Clinical Experience/Internship

#### PT 206 (Internship 1)

Satisfactory in-service presentation and handout	10%	
CPI (Final)	75%	
<ul><li>Journals</li><li>introduction letter and goals</li><li>Turning in documents in a timely manner</li></ul>	15%	

#### PT 210 (Internship 2)

Satisfactory in-service presentation and handout	10%
CPI (Final)	75%
<ul><li>Journals</li><li>introduction letter and goals</li></ul>	15%
Turning in documents in a timely manner	

#### PT 211 (Internship 3)

Satisfactory in-service presentation and handout	10%
CPI (Final)	75%
Journals	15%
<ul> <li>introduction letter and goals</li> </ul>	
Turning in documents in a timely manner	

## Standards of Grading for Clinical Performance Instrument (CPI)

#### PT 206 PTA Clinical Practicum 1

This is a three-week full-time clinical experience in which the cohort will participate at the end of the second semester of the physical therapist assistant curriculum.

#### Course grades are recorded as A, B, C, and Incomplete.

To receive a grade of "A" on the CPI:

- 1. The student must have no instances of unprofessional behavior, or clinical concerns. This includes completing all pre course work as outlined and completing in timely fashion all required paperwork during clinical.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Intermediate Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Intermediate Performance on at least 6 of the 9 remaining criteria.

To receive a grade of "B" on the CPI:

- 1. The student must have no more than one issue of professional behavior or clinical concerns.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Advanced Beginner Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Advanced Beginner Performance" on at least 6 of the 9 remaining criteria.

To receive a grade of "C" on the CPI:

- 1. Students can have no more than 3 instances of unprofessional behavior or clinical concerns.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Advanced Beginner Performance" on 3 of the 5 red flag criteria (1, 2, 3, 5, and 7) by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Advanced Beginner Performance" on at least 3 of the 9 remaining criteria.

Any grade below "C" is not passing.

- The student who cannot achieve the minimum satisfactory grade of "C" or better by their final rotation and/or the student who has ongoing clinical issues will need to repeat this course until criteria can be achieved.
- 2. Remediation will be completed at the university before the student can repeat their clinical experience.

The grade of "incomplete" is given in this course for the following reasons.

1. If a student has to miss clinical days due to illness and or family problems and cannot make up the hours within the established time frames. The student will

upon written verification of the problem, be permitted to finish their clinical hours during the next semester. This may delay graduation.

\*The online CPI is not a visual analog scale. Please refer to online tutorial for specifics concerning the definition of each anchor point. Furthermore, a mark must meet or exceed an anchor to receive that grade. (i.e. To obtain "Intermediate Performance" the mark must be placed on the anchor line or to the right of the anchor line at any location prior to "Advanced Intermediate Performance")

#### PT 210 PTA Clinical Practicum 2

This is a five-week full-time clinical experience required at the end of the third semester after completion of all didactic instruction in the physical therapist assistant curriculum.

#### Course grades are recorded as A, B, C, and Incomplete.

To receive a grade of "A" on the CPI:

- 1. The Student must have no instance of unprofessional behavior, or clinical concerns. This included completing all pre-course work as outlined and completing in timely fashion all required paperwork during the clinical.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Advanced Intermediate Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Advanced Intermediate Performance" on at least 7 of the 9 remaining criteria.

To receive a grade of "B" on the CPI:

- 1. The student must have no more than one issue of professional behavior or clinical concerns.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Intermediate Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Intermediate Performance" on at least 6 of the 9 remaining criteria.

To receive a grade of "C" on the CPI:

- 1. Students can have no more than 3 instances of unprofessional behavior or clinical concerns.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Intermediate Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Intermediate Performance" on at least 4 of the 9 remaining criteria.

Any grade below "C" on CPI:

- 1. The student who cannot achieve the minimum satisfactory grade of "C" or better by their final rotation and/or the student who has ongoing clinical issues will need to repeat this course until criteria can be achieved.
- 2. Remediation will be completed at the university before the student can repeat their clinical experience.

The grade of "incomplete" is given in this course for the following reasons:

1. If a student has to miss clinical days due to illness and or family problems and cannot make up the hours within the established time frames. The student will upon written verification of the problem, be permitted to finish their clinical hours during the next semester. This may delay graduation.

\*The online CPI is not a visual analog scale. Please refer to online tutorial for specifics concerning the definition of each anchor point. Furthermore, a mark must meet or exceed an anchor to receive that grade. (i.e. To obtain "Intermediate Performance" the mark must be placed on the anchor line or to the right of the anchor line at any location prior to "Advanced Intermediate Performance."

#### PT 211 (Clinical Practicum 3)

This is a seven-week full-time clinical experience required at the end of all didactic instruction.

#### CPI grades are recorded as A, B, C, and Incomplete.

To receive a grade of "A" on the CPI:

- The student must have no instances of unprofessional behavior, or clinical concerns. This
  includes completing all pre-course work as outlined and completing in timely fashion all
  required paperwork during clinical.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Entry-Level Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve "Entry-Level Performance" on all remaining criteria.

To receive a grade of "B" on the CPI:

- 1. The student must have no more than one issue of professional behavior or clinical concerns.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Entry-Level Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve at least "Entry-Level Performance" on at least 7 of the 9 remaining criteria with no mark lower than "Advanced Intermediate Performance."

To receive a grade of "C" on the CPI:

- 1. Students can have no more than one instance of unprofessional behavior or clinical concerns.
- 2. The student must achieve at least "Entry-Level Performance" on red flag criteria 1, 2, 3, 5, and 7 by the final assessment. In addition, the student must achieve at least "Entry-Level Performance" on 5 of the 9 remaining criteria with no criteria marked below "Advanced Intermediate Performance."

Any grade below "C" on the CPI:

36

1. The student who cannot achieve the minimum satisfactory grade of "C" or better by their final rotation and/or the student who has ongoing clinical issues will need to repeat this course until criteria can be achieved.

2. Remediation will be completed at the college before the student can repeat their clinical experience.

The grade of "incomplete" is given on the CPI (or in the course) for the following reasons:

1. If a student has to miss clinical days due to illness and or family problems and cannot make up the hours within the established time frames. Once written verification is provided to the ACCE, the student will be permitted to finish their clinical hours during the next semester. This may delay graduation.

\*The online CPI is not a visual analog scale. Please refer to on-line tutorial for specifics concerning the definition of each anchor point. Furthermore, a mark must meet or exceed an anchor to receive that grade. (i.e. To obtain "Intermediate Performance" the mark must be placed on the anchor line or to the right of the anchor line at any location prior to "Advanced Intermediate Performance."

#### Remediation

Should a CI have concerns based on a student's performance, professionalism, or safety in the clinic the CI is to give feed back to the student on methods to use to improve in the areas of concern. If the student continues to demonstrate behaviors that raise concern the CI is to contact the ACCE in order to allow for programmatic counseling. Following discussion with the CI, the ACCE will conference with the student and clinical instructor in order to assist the student in creating an action plan complete with objectives to work toward to improve clinical performance in areas of weakness or deficits.

Students that fail to meet the objectives by the end of the clinical internship and students that are unable to achieve a score of "C" or better on the CPI will be placed on probationary status and must complete remediation. Remediation is offered through the PTA program and allows the ACCE and program director, in conjunction with feedback from the CI, to establish a written agreement with the student including parameters and objectives in areas the student needs improvement.

Once the student receives sufficient instruction from program faculty to meet the specified areas of concern the student will be deemed eligible to complete remediation by:

- Returning to a clinic in which they were initially assigned.
- Participating in a different clinical experience.
- May not be able to complete remediation if the ACCE is unable to locate a clinical site willing to accept student or a site that is able to accommodate the student based on time constraints. If the student is unable to complete remediation due to clinic availability the student may re-enter the program the subsequent cohort however must

audit all coursework in the program up to the point of the clinical internship leading to remediation.

In the event that the student is unable to sufficiently meet objective in the pre-determined agreement and/or the student's needs may be more global, the student may be dismissed from the program. Dismissal from the program will not interfere with the student's ability to re-apply for the subsequent cohort, however, admission is not guaranteed.

Remediation automatically places the student on "probationary status" with the program and any didactic and/or clinical objectives must be met within four weeks of status placement in order to progress through the program.

#### Social Media Policy

Online communication through social media and networking is a recognized form of daily communication. The LCU PTA Program has expectations for responsible, professional and ethical behavior with this form of interaction/expression (communication). The following guidelines are intended to clearly define Program expectations for appropriate student behavior related to social media and to protect the privacy and confidentiality of patients, fellow students, faculty/staff, clinical educators and LCU affiliated facilities.

Social media includes but is not limited to:

- Social networking sites such as Facebook, LinkedIn, Instagram
- Video and photo sharing websites such as YouTube, Snapfish, Flickr, TikTok, Snapchat
- Microblogging sites such as X
- Weblogs and online forums or discussion boards
- Any other websites or online software applications that allow individual users to post or publish content on the internet

LCU PTA Students are expected to understand and abide by the following guidelines for use of social media:

- "Private" social networking is non-existent as posts may be copied or forwarded by others and posts may be retrieved years after the original post was made.
- Understand that as part of entering a profession, students will interact with individuals
  who reflect a diverse set of customs, values and points of view. As a professional,
  caution should be used to not only avoid obviously offensive comments (ethnic slurs,
  defamatory comments, personal insults, obscenity, etc.) but also to demonstrate
  proper consideration of privacy and of topics that may be considered objectionable or
  inflammatory, such as politics and religion.
- Students are prohibited from initiating "friend-requests" (or the like) with faculty, clinical instructors or other staff of facilities to which they have been assigned. Students are also prohibited from initiating or accepting friend requests from patients/clients of those clinical facilities.

- A violation of the privacy of a patient, guest, instructor, clinical affiliate, college faculty/staff member or classmate is extremely serious. This includes violations to HIPAA and FERPA policies and additionally may include disclosure of confidential information related to business practices of clinical affiliates. Such behavior may result in failure of a clinical practice course, a recommendation to the Office of Student Services for dismissal from the program and may also put the student at risk of legal liability.
- Students utilizing social media should make absolutely no reference to patients, clinical sites or clinical instructors, even if names are not given or if the student attempts to remove identifying information from the comment.
- Posting/publication/distribution of pictures, audio or video of patients, clinical affiliate facilities/instructors/staff, college facilities/faculty/staff classmates/guests is prohibited unless the student receives written permission from the subject(s), clinical affiliate, and the Program/college.
- Students should use discretion when selecting the appropriate time and place for utilizing social media so as not to interfere with classroom instruction/learning or clinical experience performance. For example, posting "status updates" during class or during the clinical day from a smart phone is prohibited
- Remember that all entries should be made with respect toward other and with
  conscious forethought concerning your professional reputation as entries are often at
  the mercy of interpretation based on individual perspective. In an effort to outline
  expected conduct in the use of social media, APTA has create its own policy on social
  media. All students are strongly encouraged to view APTA's policy at
  <a href="https://www.apta.org/social-media">https://www.apta.org/social-media</a>

Violations of the social media policy are considered professional behavior violations and will result in Programmatic Counselling and if appropriate, a disciplinary referral.

THIS POLICY MAY BE UPDATED AT ANY TIME WITHOUT NOTICE AND EACH TIME A USER ACCESSED A SOCIAL NETWRKING SITE, THE NEW POLICY WILL GOVERN USAGE, EFFECTIVE UPON POSTING.

To remain in compliance, LCU suggests that you review the policy as well as the other website policies at regular intervals. By continuing to post any content after such new terms are posted, you accept and agree to any and all such modifications to the policy.

## Tips for Success

The clinical experience is designed to help the student apply the skills and knowledge developed through the course work and lab hours at the College. It is important that the student take an active part in that development and to experience the professional qualities and behaviors that are essential to the licensed professional. Such qualities would include personal initiative, punctuality, responsibility, willingness to learn, dependability, and the ability to relate openly and effectively on a professional level, etc. Your Clinical Instructor and other staff members are volunteers who will provide guidance and direction in the areas of academics and professional development. However, you must assume the primary responsibility for professional behavior.

Below are some ways to direct you toward accomplishing that goal:

- 1. Communication is the most critical component of professionalism.
- 2. Initiate and maintain open communication with your CI.
- 3. Tell your CI your own goals and expectations (e.g. "I really would like time to work on gait training and traction today if possible."). Clarify performance expectations with your CI. If you are unclear ASK (e.g. Are you to initiate conversation with the patient or will the CI? Should you suggest treatment plans or does the CI have a plan in mind?).
- 4. Communicate to your CI whether or not you are getting enough feedback as to your performance throughout the day.
- 5. If you should have any questions, take the initiative to find the answer for yourself. Do not expect your CI to provide all the answers. Remember that one of your goals is to utilize resources effectively.
- 6. Take the initiative to come into the clinic early to familiarize you with the organization and resources available.
- 7. Find where equipment and supplies are stored and become familiar with the operation of units.
- 8. Manage your time and learn how to effectively plan and utilize your time in the clinic. Make a schedule for the day; include time to write notes, meetings, along with patient treatment.
- Know your work requirements for effective patient treatment. Ask the amount of time a patient receives therapy and communicate frequently with your CI about modifications to the plan of care.
- 10. Use your free time effectively; offer help to others, plan upcoming treatments, observe other treatments, review medical charts, read resources available for application to treatment plants. If in doubt, ASK what you can do to assist. Remember to take initiative.
- 11. Complete your paperwork at the clinic. Do not wait until you leave to finish forms.
- 12. Try to NEVER keep a patient waiting while you plan the treatment. Plan the treatment in advance to use time wisely.
- 13. Establish an outline that includes the procedures for routine responsibilities that are repeated daily (e.g. early morning schedule changes, early morning consultations with other medical staff, team meetings, end of day documentation and billing). If you have difficulty putting this on paper, ask the assistance of the CI.
- 14. Acquaint yourself with the procedural manual of the facility this manual will have information on what to do in case of emergency and what is expected of you in that

- situation. Remember to take an active role in learning. Your CI cannot be expected to give you all of the answers.
- 15. Keep notes on the techniques used by therapists you have observed. This list may be an excellent resource when planning patient treatments.
- 16. Use a problem-solving approach when developing treatment strategies. Prioritize portions of the treatment. Identify possible problems with reaching goals. Use notes as reminders of these factors and utilize them during treatment. Although this takes extra preparation time, it will increase your level of confidence.
- 17. Have confidence in your knowledge. You may require input from the CI to help you to pull the pieces together. Brainstorm out loud to your CI and ask his/her feedback.
- 18. You will be expected to use the basic information that has been provided in the curriculum. However, realize that you are not expected to know everything. The clinical experience is the opportunity for you to test what you have learned and master more.
- 19. Avoid complaining to fellow students. Remember they too are in unfamiliar settings and contempt breeds more contempt. If you truly are not able to make something into a positive, then talk to the ACCE.
- 20. Avoid comparing clinics and CI's with other students in different clinicals. Make your clinical affiliation a positive learning experience. Each facility has its strengths and weaknesses that are not under the control of the CI (e.g. current staffing, idiosyncrasies of their staff members, patient load, demands of administration on the CI).
- 21. Maintain a professional relationship with the CI. Keep your expectations in line with respect to the "teacher/student" factor. Remember not only must your CI be an instructor helping you to achieve your goals, but also an objective professional who will document progress or lack of progress toward those same goals.
- 22. COMMUNICATE!!! Almost any difficulty can be based on a lack of appropriate communication. Remember to listen effectively. If you are not certain of your understanding of a task or command, repeat it as you understand to the CI. If you are still unclear, ask for more specific directions possibly in writing.
- 23. Be open to alternative ways of doing things. The physical therapy profession is "art" and science.
- 24. Create action plans in writing any deficiencies identified by your CI and ask for their feedback on your plan.
- 25. Have fun, the clinic is a great place to be.

# Appendices

## Appendix A

# All Purpose Form

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

Student Name:		
Date:		
Request/Issue:		
· · · —		
Signature:	Date:	
Plan of Action: Date:		
Signature:	Date:	

#### **APPENDIX B**

Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

## **Communications Survey**

(Communication with Clinical Sites)

The Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program is gathering information through the use of this survey to determine the effectiveness of communication between the college and clinical affiliations. Please take a moment to and complete the survey and (1) return to <a href="mailto:eve.desselle@lcuniversity.edu">eve.desselle@lcuniversity.edu</a> or (2) have the student return or (3) mail to: Louisiana Christian University: Physical Therapist Assistant Program 1140 College Drive Box 531 Pineville, LA 71359

Name of Clinic:	
Name/Title of Person Completing Survey:	
Date:	
Has the college been available via phone/email when needed?yesno if no, explain:	
Have all questions/inquiries concerning the clinical portion of the PTA program been answered in	ncluding
the goals of the program pertaining to clinical education in a thorough and complete manner? $\_$	yes
no if no,	
explain:	
Do you feel that there are any barriers/obstacles that create problems with communication?	
The LCU PTA Clinical handbook is available online through the program website	
https://lcuniversity.edu/wp-content/uploads/2025/01/ClinicalHandbookFinal2025-2026.pdf that	t states
objectives of the clinical education courses.	
Do you have any questions concerning the material in the clinical handbook?yesno	
If yes, explain:	
Did you receive the CI packet prior to internship which included the clinical course syllabus and/o	or
review the syllabus provided by the student?yesno	
Additional Comments:	

#### **APPENDIX C**

#### Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

# Physical Therapist Assistant Student Evaluation Clinical Experience and Clinical Instruction

June 10, 2003



American Physical Therapy Association Department of Physical Therapy Education 1111 North Fairfax Street Alexandria, Virginia 22314

#### **PREAMBLE**

The purpose of developing this tool was in response to academic and clinical educators' requests to provide a voluntary, consistent and uniform approach for students to evaluate clinical education as well as the overall clinical experience. Questions included in this draft tool were derived from the many existing tools already in use by physical therapy programs for students to evaluate the quality of the clinical learning experience and clinical instructors (CIs), as well as academic preparation for the specific learning experience. The development of this tool was based on key assumptions for the purpose, need for, and intent of this tool. These key assumptions are described in detail below. This tool consists of two sections that can be used together or separately: Section 1-Physical therapist assistant student assessment of the clinical experience and Section 2-Physical therapist assistant student assessment of clinical instruction. Central to the development of this tool was an assumption that students should actively engage in their learning experiences by providing candid feedback, both formative and summative, about the learning experience and with summative feedback offered at both midterm and final evaluations. One of the benefits of completing Section 2 at midterm is to provide the CI and the student with an opportunity to modify the learning experience by making midcourse corrections.

#### **Key Assumptions**

- The tool is intended to provide the student's assessment of the quality of the clinical learning experience and the quality of clinical instruction for the specific learning experience.
- The tool allows students to objectively comment on the quality and richness of the learning experience and to provide information that would be helpful to other students, adequacy of their preparation for the specific learning experience, and effectiveness of the clinical educator(s).
- The tool is formatted in Section 2 to allow student feedback to be provided to the Cl(s) at both
  midterm and final evaluations. This will encourage students to share their learning needs and
  expectations during the clinical experience, thereby allowing for program modification on the part of
  the Cl and the student.
- Sections 1 and 2 are to be returned to the academic program for review at the conclusion of the clinical experience. Section 1 may be made available to future students to acquaint them with the learning experiences at the clinical facility. Section 2 will remain confidential and the academic program will not share this information with other students.
- The tools meet the needs of the physical therapist (PT) and physical therapist assistant (PTA)
  academic and clinical communities and where appropriate, distinctions are made in the tools to reflect
  differences in PT scope of practice and PTA scope of work.
- The student evaluation tool should not serve as the sole entity for making judgments about the quality
  of the clinical learning experience. This tool should be considered as part of a systematic collection of
  data that might include reflective student journals, self-assessments provided by clinical education
  sites, Center Coordinators of Clinical Education (CCCEs), and CIs based on the Guidelines for
  Clinical Education, ongoing communications and site visits, student performance evaluations, student
  planning worksheets, Clinical Site Information Form (CSIF), program outcomes, and other sources of
  information.

#### Acknowledgement

We would like to acknowledge the collaborative effort between the Clinical Education Special Interest Group (SIG) of the Education Section and APTA's Education Department in completing this project. We are especially indebted to those individuals from the Clinical Education SIG who willingly volunteered their time to develop and refine these tools. Comments and feedback provided by academic and clinical faculty, clinical educators, and students on several draft versions of this document were instrumental in developing, shaping, and refining the tools. Our gratitude is extended to all individuals and groups who willingly gave their time and expertise to work toward a common voluntary PT and PTA Student Evaluation Tool of the Clinical Experience and Clinical Instruction.

Ad Hoc Group Members: Jackie Crossen-Sills, PT, MS, Nancy Erikson, PT, MS, GCS, Peggy Gleeson, PT, PhD, Deborah Ingram, PT, EdD, Corrie Odom, PT, DPT, ATC, and Karen O'Loughlin, PT, MA

©2003 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserved. Duplication of this form in its entirety is permitted; however, any revision, addition, or deletion is prohibited.

## **GENERAL INFORMATION AND SIGNATURES** General Information Student Name \_\_\_ Academic Institution \_ Name of Clinical Education Site \_\_\_\_ Address \_\_\_\_ City \_\_\_ State \_\_ Clinical Experience Number \_\_\_\_\_ Clinical Experience Dates \_\_\_ Signatures I have reviewed information contained in this physical therapist assistant student evaluation of the clinical education experience and of clinical instruction. I recognize that the information below is being collected to facilitate accreditation requirements for clinical instructor qualifications. I understand that my personal information will not be available to students in the academic program files. Date Student Name (Provide signature) Date Primary Clinical Instructor Name (Print name) Primary Clinical Instructor Name (Provide signature) Entry-level PT/PTA degree earned\_ Highest degree earned\_\_\_\_\_ Degree area\_\_ Years experience as a CI Years experience as a clinician \_\_\_\_ Areas of expertise Clinical Certification, specify area Yes Yes APTA No No APTA Credentialed CI Other CI Credential \_\_\_\_State Other\_ Professional organization memberships Date Additional Clinical Instructor Name (Print name) Additional Clinical Instructor Name (Provide signature) Entry-level PT/PTA degree earned\_ Degree area\_ Highest degree earned\_\_\_ Years experience as a CI Years experience as a clinician \_\_\_ Areas of expertise Clinical Certification, specify area \_ APTA Credentialed CI Other CI Credential Professional organization memberships Yes No Yes No APTA Credential APTA OTHER

#### SECTION 1: PTA STUDENT ASSESSMENT OF THE CLINICAL EXPERIENCE

Information found in Section 1 may be available to program faculty and students to familiarize them with the learning experiences provided at this clinical facility.

1.	Name of Clinica	l Education Sit	te		
	Address	City		State	
2.	Clinical Experier	nce Number _			
3.	Specify the num	ber of weeks f	or each applical	ble clinical experience/rot	ation.
	Ambulator	re/Inpatient Hory Care/Outpating Home/SNF tate/County He Occupational F	tient ealth	School/Preschool	ub-acute Rehabilitation ol Program ntion/Fitness Program
<u>Oriei</u>	ntation				
4.	Did you receive	information fro	m the clinical fa	cility prior to your arrival?	☐ Yes ☐ No
5.				awareness of the d for the experience?	☐ Yes ☐ No
6.	What else could	have been pro	ovided during the	e orientation?	
<u>Patie</u>		, 8, and 9, use	e the following	4-point rating scale:	4 - 00-
	,	- 100001	z - Rafely	3 = Occasionally	4 = Often

 During this clinical experience, describe the frequency of time spent in each of the following areas. Rate all items in the shaded columns using the above 4-point scale.

Diversity Of Case Mix	Rating	Patient Lifespan	Rating	Continuum Of Care	Rating
Musculoskeletal		0-12 years		Critical care, ICU, Acute	1 1. 11 Mar.
Neuromuscular		13-21 years		SNF/ECF/Sub-acute	entil -
Cardiopulmonary		22-65 years		Rehabilitation	4
Integumentary		over 65 years		Ambulatory/Outpatient	GE -
Other (GI, GU, Renal,				Home Health/Hospice	100
Metabolic, Endocrine)				Wellness/Fitness/Industry	Parra.

8. During this clinical experience, describe the frequency of time spent in providing the following components of care from the patient/client management model of the Guide to Physical Therapist Practice. Rate all items in the shaded columns using the above 4-point scale. List the five (5) most common interventions that you provided to patients/clients during this clinical experience.

Components Of Care	Rating	Five Most Common Interventions
Data Collection		1,
Implementation of Established Plan of Care		2
Selected Interventions		3
· Coordination, communication, documentation	i india	4
Patient/client related instruction		5
Direct Interventions		

During this experience, how frequently did staff (ie, CI, CCCE, and clinicians) maintain an
environment conducive to your work and growth? Rate all items in the shaded columns using the
4-point scale on page 4.

Environment	Rating
Providing a helpful and supportive attitude for your role as a PTA student.	
Providing effective role models for problem solving, communication, and teamwork.	
Demonstrating high morale and harmonious working relationships.	
Adhering to ethical codes and legal statutes and standards (eg, Medicare, HIPAA, informed consent, APTA Code of Ethics, etc).	
Being sensitive to individual differences (ie, race, age, ethnicity, etc).	
Using evidence to support clinical practice.	
Being involved in professional development (eg, degree and non-degree continuing education, in-services, journal clubs, etc).	
Being involved in district, state, regional, and/or national professional activities.	

10.	What suggestions, relative to the items in question #9, could you offer to improve the environment for your work and growth?
Clinica	al Experience
11.	Were there other students at this clinical facility during your clinical experience? (Check all that apply):
	Physical therapist students Physical therapist assistant students Students from other disciplines or service departments (Please specify)
12.	Identify the ratio of students to CIs for your clinical experience:
	1 student to 1 CI1 student to greater than 1 CI1 CI to greater than 1 student; Describe
13.	How did the clinical supervision ratio in Question #12 influence your learning experience?
14.	In addition to patient/client management, what other learning experiences did you participate in during this clinical experience? (Check all that apply)
	Attended in-services/educational programs  Presented an in-service  Attended special clinics  Attended team meetings/conferences/grand rounds  Observed surgery  Participated in administrative and business management  Participated in providing patient/client interventions collaboratively with other disciplines (please specify disciplines)  Participated in service learning  Performed systematic data collection as part of an investigative study  Used physical therapy aides and other support personnel
	Other; Please specify

5.	Please provide any logistical suggestions for this location that may be helpful to students in the future. Include costs, names of resources, housing, food, parking, etc.
eral	Il Summary Appraisal
	Overall, how would you assess this clinical experience? (Check only one)
	Excellent clinical learning experience; would not hesitate to recommend this clinical education site to another student.
	Time well spent; would recommend this clinical education site to another student.  Some good learning experiences; student program needs further development.  Student clinical education program is not adequately developed at this time.
	What specific qualities or skills do you believe a physical therapist assistant student should have to function successfully at this clinical education site?
	If, during this clinical education experience, you were exposed to content not included in your previous physical therapist assistant academic preparation, describe those subject areas not addressed.
	What suggestions would you offer to future physical therapist assistant students to improve this clinical education experience?
	What do you believe were the strengths of your physical therapist assistant academic preparation and/or coursework for this clinical experience?
	What curricular suggestions do you have that would have prepared you better for this clinical
	experience?

#### SECTION 2: PT STUDENT ASSESSMENT OF CLINICAL INSTRUCTION

Information found in this section is to be shared between the student and the clinical instructor(s) at midterm and final evaluations. Additional copies of Section 2 should be made when there are multiple Cls supervising the student. Information contained in Section 2 is confidential and will not be shared by the academic program with other students.

#### Assessment of Clinical Instruction

22. Using the scale (1 - 5) below rate how dinical instruction was provided during this clinical experience at both midterm and final evaluations (shaded columns).

P	rovision of Clin	ical Instruction	n	Midterm	Final
The clinical instructor	(CI) was familia	ar with the acad	emic program's		
objectives and expec	tations for this e	xperience.			
The clinical education	site had writter	cbjectives for t	this learning	STEP STOLE	
experience.					
The clinical education clearly communicated	1.				
There was an opporto learning experience.					
The CI provided cons				College Person	
The CI provided time!			ance.		
The CI demonstrated				O DESCRIPTION OF	
The CI provided clear					
The CI communicated	in an open and	non-threater in	g manner.	ENTRE LESS	UHFIO
The CI taught in an in	teractive manne	or that encourag	ed problem solving.		19111111
There was a clear und and accountable.			directly responsible		
The supervising CI wa					MITTER TO
The CI clearly explain					
The CI provided responsible knowledge and skills.					
The CI facilitated patie	ent-therapist and	therapist-stude	ent relationships.		LOS III
Time was available w					the state of
The CI served as a po				SHEWS THE TANK	441111111
The CI skillfully used to earning experiences.					
The CI integrated kno clinical teaching.	_				
The CI made the form	al evaluation pr	ocess construct	ive.	Sugar Section 1	he core
The CI encouraged th	e student to self	f-assess.		RESIDENCE D	

	clinical teaching.				STATE OF THE PROPERTY.	AND THE REAL PROPERTY.
	The CI made the formal ev	a uation pr	ocess con	structive.	11/2/18/197	THE OUT
	The CI encouraged the stu	ident to sel	f-assess.			
23.	200					
23.	Was your Cl'(s) evaluation	of your leve	of perform	mance in agreement with	your self-as	sessment?

24.	If there were inconsistencies, how were they discussed and managed?  Midterm Evaluation					
	Final Evaluation					
25.	What did your CI(s) do well to contribute to your learning?  Midterm Comments					
	Final Comments					
26.	What, if anything, could your CI(s) and/or other staff have done differently to contribute to your learning?					
	Midtarm Cammanta					
	Midterm Comments					
	Final Comments					

Thank you for sharing and discussing candid feedback with your CI(s) so that any necessary midcourse corrections can be made to modify and further enhance your learning experience.

#### **APPENDIX D**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

# Clinical Education Preference Form

Name (As you v	vish it to be forwarded to your clinical site)
Current correct	ed Address
Phone number	Cell
Internship I	First Choice
(SNF/Hospital)	Second Choice
	Third Choice
Internship II	First Choice
(SNF/Hospital)	Second Choice
	Third Choice
relationships w	physical therapy clinics that you have worked for or facilities where you have personal ith therapy staff:
List sites with w	which you completed your clinical observations.
Other: Please §	give any other information that will be helpful in deciding your clinical placements.

#### **APPENDIX E**

## Student Data Form

(Confidential)

School/Clinical Affiliation			
Level:			
Student Name:			
Current Address:			
Permanent Address:			
Current Phone:	Permai	nent Phone:	
In Case of Emergency Contact:			
1 Name:			_
Relationship:	Phone:	Work:	-
2 Name:			_
Relationship:	Phone:	Work:	-
The student will provide the follow	wing information	to the PTA office an is available upon reques	st.
Verification of PPD, if pos Student Evaluation Form Student Goals	an Heart Associat irance coverage eclination statem rds (specify) MMF itive (s-ray in last (CPI) Online	ion) ent for HBV (or titer test) R and Varicella (and titer tests for MMR)** 6 months)	
Health Concerns that clinical facul	ty should be awa	re of:	

Previous clinical affiliations (places, types of patents seen, other related experiences):

Previous PT related work experience:
Areas of clinical interest:
Student Goals for this affiliation:
PTA Knowledge/Skills:
Experience with particular patient populations:
Types of experiences other than direct patient care:
Preferred methods of learning/type of supervision:
Preferred type and frequency of feedback:
Student Signature:
Date

#### **APPENDIX F**

Louisiana Christian University
Physical Therapist Assistant Program
1140 College Drive Box 531
Pineville, LA 71359

# First Week Form:

#### Email to ACCE

Your Name:	
Site Name and Address:	
CI Name:	
Clinic Phone Number:	Clinic Fax Number:
CI Email Address:	
Your work Schedule, Days/Hours:	
Please answer the following questions:	
Did you have any problems finding your site?	?
Does the site need anything from Louisiana (	Christian University?
Have you met with your CI and given them t	he CPI?
Did the CI have any questions about the CPI	or syllabus?
Do you need a phone call?	

#### **APPENDIX G**

Louisiana Christian University
Physical Therapist Assistant Program
1140 College Drive Box 531
Pineville, LA 71359

## Midterm Form

#### Email to ACCE

Studen	nt Name:	
Please	list any days that you have missed:	
To be c	completed by the student:  1. Were there any major areas of concern that were identified on the midterm CPI assessment	?
	2. Have you written an action plant to address any identified weakness:	
	3. Do you feel prepared academically for this clinical:	
Studen	nt signature: Date:	
	completed by the clinical instructor:  Are you credentialed by APTA to be a clinical instructor? (This is data that APTA requires our program to gather).	
2.	Is the student performing at <b>expected competency</b> at midterm?	
3.	If there are <b>performance issues</b> , does the student have a clear understanding of what needs to be done to meet the criteria: (This should include the student writing ana action plan if necessary).	
4.	Does the student maintain <b>professional behavior</b> (i.e. punctual, receptive, effective communication, avoids talking on cell phone/texting during work hours, maintains appearance)	?
5.	Do you need a phone call and what is the best time to call?	
CI Signa	ature: Date:	

#### APPENDIX H

## **CPI (Clinical Performance Instrument)**



#### Final PTA CPI BARS<sup>2</sup>

#### **Rating Instructions**

The key to accurately evaluating the student you are rating is to match their typical behaviors in the clinical setting to the descriptions in the rating scales. Four pieces of information are provided for each performance criterion: (1) a description of the performance criterion, (2) statements or "anchors" that describe the six performance levels (Beginning Performance, Advanced Beginner, Intermediate Performance, Advanced Intermediate Performance, Entry-Level Performance, and Beyond Entry- Level Performance), (3) percentage ranges for the student's level of required clinical supervision and caseload (except for the 'Professionalism' domain where these benchmarks are less applicable), and (4) example behaviors that further clarify the performance levels. It is critical to rely on these descriptors while making your ratings. Doing so will help to ensure that all students within and across programs are assessed using the same standards.

When making your ratings, think about all aspects of the student's clinical behavior during their current clinical placement. Then, find the example behaviors that best represent the student's typical clinical behavior or performance. For each performance criterion, example behaviors span across two performance levels (Beginning Performance – Advanced Beginner; Intermediate Performance – Advanced Intermediate Performance; Entry-Level Performance – Beyond Entry-Level Performance). Please remember that the example behaviors are provided to illustrate the types of behaviors associated with different levels of performance. Not all example behaviors may be relevant to the student you are rating, and they are not intended to be an exhaustive list of behaviors representative of all performance at that level. Rather, they are provided as examples of the types of behaviors that constitute different performance levels for each criterion.

When deciding between performance levels, consider where (a) the student's level of supervision and caseload falls on the rating scale and (b) the majority of the behaviors that best represent the

student's performance fall on the rating scale. If the student's clinical performance spans multiple performance levels, consider where there is a preponderance of evidence and make your rating at that level.

Finally, when making your ratings, it is important to remember the following:

- **Do not compare the student you are rating to other students.** Each student's effectiveness should be determined by comparing their clinical behavior to the standards provided on the rating scales, and **not** by comparing them to others. In other words, you should make **absolute** rating judgments (e.g., comparing students to a specific, common standard), not **relative** rating judgments (i.e., comparing students to each other).
- Do not allow your general impression of a student to influence your ratings of the separate performance criteria. Rather, you should focus on one performance criterion at a time, not letting the student's overall clinical performance or the ratings you have given that student on other performance criteria affect your current performance criterion rating.
- Lastly, remember that every student has strengths and areas for development. Your ratings should clearly reflect the student's strengths and less effective clinical behaviors, as appropriate.

<sup>2</sup> While not reflected in the pages that follow, the stakeholders advised that a checkbox be included to denote any safety violations.

© 2023 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserve

#### **Professionalism: Ethical Practice** Description: Practices according to the Standards of Ethical Conduct; demonstrates respect for self, the patient/client, and colleagues in all situations. **Beginning Performance Entry-Level Beyond Entry-**Advanced Intermediate Advanced Beginner Performance **Level Performance** Intermediate Performance Performance Rating Scale Articulates most of the policies and procedures of Abides by the policies and procedures of the Acknowledges that there are ethical practice clinical practice setting (e.g., OSHA, HIPAA). standards by which they should abide. their clinical practice setting (e.g., OSHA, Identifies obvious unethical behaviors that occur in the HIPAA). Adheres to the elements of the Standard of Articulates most of the elements of the Ethical Conduct. clinical setting. Identifies, acknowledges, and accepts responsibility for Standards of Ethical Conduct. Consistently identified unethical behaviors. their actions. Reports clinical errors without prompting from Uses resources (e.g., hospital ethics committee) for the CI. addressing and resolving ethical conflicts. Maintains patient/client confidentiality. Gathers objective information to support Engages in a polite and respectful manner with Recognizes the need and advocates for physical questions regarding any potentially unethical patients/clients and colleagues. therapy services to underserved and (NOT an exhaustive list) behaviors observed in the clinical setting. underrepresented patient/client populations. Seeks advice from CI on how to address Strives to provide patient/client services that go beyond expected standards of practice. Sample Behaviors potentially unethical behaviors observed in the clinical setting. Sets an example for other healthcare providers in Seeks assistance with executing plans for their daily actions. addressing unethical behaviors. Devotes appropriate time and effort to meet patient/client needs; does not rush a treatment session or intervention.

# **Professionalism: Legal Practice**

Description: Practices according to legal and professional standards, including all federal, state, and institutional regulations related to patient/client care and fiscal management.

	eginning erformance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance  Advanced Intermediate Performance		Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance	
-	Acknowledges that there are legal and			f the legal and professional	Practices according to legal and professional		
(NOT an exhaustive list)			practice standards including federal, regulations.  Gathers some objet questions regarding observed in the clitical erection in the clitical erect	related to patient/client care, state, and institutional active information to support a preceived illegal activity unical practice setting.  To on how to address and professional practice d in the clinical setting. Sources to report any uns of legal and professional observed in the clinical	standards including institutional regular care.  Readily identifies professional practi Gathers objective questions regardin observed in the clie Answers any que perceived illegal of Articulates and resthat can arise durin textbook care vers Sets an example for their daily actions. Works within the second	rederal, state, and tions related to patient/client violations of legal and ce standards.  information to support any ag perceived illegal activity nical practice setting. Stions to support reports of a unprofessional behavior. olves cognitive dissonance ag clinical training (i.e., us clinical care).	

© 2023 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserved.

#### **Professionalism: Professional Growth**

Description: Accepts and is receptive to feedback; participates in planning and/or self-assessment to improve clinical performance; contributes to the advancement of the clinical setting through educational opportunities; seeks out opportunities to improve knowledge and skills.

	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance
exnaustive list)	Seeks guidance from CI for steps to improve their clinical performance and/or clinical practice knowledge.     Participates in planning to improve clinical performance and/or clinical practice knowledge.     Develops and prioritizes several short- and long-term goals for improving their clinical practice skills.     Takes initiative to communicate their clinical practice goals and learning needs to the CI.		effort to improve to clinical practice ket. Identifies education are relevant to the Researches diagnost clinic that are unfate. Revises previously goals for improving participating in ad	onal opportunities and resources that ir clinical setting. oses and treatments encountered in the	<ul> <li>Self-assesses their clinical performance in an effort to improve patient/client care.</li> <li>Seeks out evidence-based research.</li> <li>Recognizes when referral to or consultation with individuals with greater experience/expertise is warranted in order to meet the patient's/client's needs.</li> <li>Participates in discussions with colleagues to foster their own professional growth or aid in the professional growth of their colleagues.</li> <li>Demonstrates the ability to effectively teach and/or share their professional knowledge.</li> </ul>	
				feedback to CI related to clinical cate for their own learning needs.	<ul> <li>areas of interest of patient/client pop</li> <li>Supports the develucation opport local or national</li> <li>Seeks out addition</li> </ul>	elopment of continuing unities for the institution or on a level.  nal opportunities to improve kills that are beyond the day- to

© 2023 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserved.

## **Interpersonal: Communication**

Description: Demonstrates professional verbal and nonverbal communication with all stakeholders (e.g., patients/clients, caregivers, intra/interprofessional colleagues); adapts to diverse verbal and nonverbal communication styles during patient/client interactions; utilizes communication resources (e.g., interpreters) as appropriate; incorporates appropriate strategies to engage in challenging encounters with patients/clients and others; facilitates ongoing communication with physical therapist regarding patient/client care.

cale	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance	
Rating Scale	1	2	3	4	5	6	
Supervision/ Caseload	A student who requires clinical supervision 75 – 100% of the time managing patients/clients with non-complex conditions and 100% of the time managing patients/clients with complex conditions. The student may not carry a caseload or may begin to share a caseload with the clinical instructor.		A student who requires clinical supervision less than 50% of the time managing patients/clients with non-complex conditions and 25 - 75% of the time managing patients/clients with complex conditions. The student maintains at least 50 - 75% of a full-time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload.		A student who is capable of working independently under the direction/supervision of the PT while managing patients/clients with non-complex and complex conditions. The student is capable of maintaining 100% of a full-time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload.		
Sample Behaviors (NOT an exhaustive list)	Introduces self and the role of PTA to the patient/client.  Demonstrates basic proficiency in identifying barriers to effective communication with patient/client and/or their caregiver(s) (e.g., hearing impairment, aphasia, low vision, low health literacy).  Typically demonstrates effective verbal and non-verbal communication with patients/clients in non-complex situations.  Demonstrates basic proficiency in communicating appropriately with other healthcare providers.  Identifies the patient's/client's preferred communication style and uses their preferred communication style throughout most of the episode of care.  Accesses and begins using translation services with assistance.  Discusses patient/client status with other healthcare providers.  Differentiates between technical and layman terminology.  Typically exhibits active listening for improved understanding.		verbal and non-verbal communication with the patient/client.  • Uses appropriate translation services as needed (e.g., interpreter, sign language).  • Typically refrains from using technical jargon with the patient/client.  • Communicates with other clinicians regarding patient/client care in order to facilitate a continuum of care between clinicians/disciplines.  • Asks the patient/client pertinent questions related to their medical history and medical screening to gain information during the episode of care.  • Asks the patient/client appropriate follow-up questions throughout the episode of care to clarify and understand the patient's/client's responses.		communication with p situations.  Recognizes when cor seeks external assistate. Demonstrates effective patients/clients in different topics, emotional situs empathy in order to note to the Establishes rapport and caregiver(s) through a Facilitates ongoing contherapist and the intra regarding patient/clie. Provides constructive effective verbal and note seeks external assistance.	tes when communication is ineffective and ternal assistance for mediation as needed. The rates effective communication with clients in difficult situations (e.g., difficult motional situations) with respect and in order to meet patient's/client's goals. The rates rapport and trust with patient/client and trust with patient client cli	

## **Interpersonal: Inclusivity**

Description: Delivers physical therapy services with consideration for patient/client diversity and inclusivity for all regardless of age, disability, ethnicity, gender identity, race, sexual orientation, or other characteristics of identity; Provides equitable patient/client care that does not vary in quality based on the patient's/client's personal characteristics (e.g., ethnicity, socioeconomic status).

	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance
Caseload	A student who requires clinical of the time managing patients/c complex conditions and 100% of patients/clients with complex comay not carry a caseload or may caseload with the clinical instructions.	lients with non- of the time managing onditions. The student by begin to share a	A student who requires clinical supervision less than 50% of the time managing patients/clients with non-complex conditions and 25 - 75% of the time managing patients/clients with complex conditions. The student maintains at least 50 – 75% of a full- time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload.		A student who is capable of working independently under the direction/supervision of the PT while managing patients/clients with non-complex and complex conditions. The student is capable of maintaining 100% of a full-time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload.	
(NOT an exhaustive list)	<ul> <li>Typically demonstrates respect for diversity and inclusivity regardless of age, disability, ethnicity, gender identity, race, sexual orientation, etc.</li> <li>Displays empathy in most patient/client interactions.</li> <li>Identifies some individual or cultural differences that may be impactful to the patient/client.</li> <li>Demonstrates a general understanding of the patient's/client's background and is respectful regardless of their background.</li> <li>Asks the patient/client some questions to improve understanding of cultural group differences (e.g., homeless, mental health, individuals who are incarcerated).</li> <li>Responds professionally to patients/clients with conflicting values.</li> </ul>		Seeks additional information on patient/client populations with cultural differences with which they may be less familiar.     Reflects on and identifies personal biases.     Seeks out resources to manage personal biases.     Recognizes socioeconomic, psychological, and economical influences that might impact care and identifies possible avenues to address these concerns.		<ul> <li>Provides patient/client care that does not vary in quality based on the patient's/client's personal characteristics, including age, disability, ethnicity, gender identity, race, sexual orientation, etc.</li> <li>Assesses, reflects, and manages own biases, on an ongoing basis so that they do not interfere with the delivery of patient/client care</li> <li>Demonstrates sufficient knowledge of various cultures and backgrounds in order to effectively treat and provide equitable patient/client care.</li> <li>Identifies when equitable care is not being provided to a patient/client and takes steps to correct their course of care.</li> <li>Advocates for their patients/clients in order for them to receive the appropriate course of care needed to address their physical therapy needs.</li> <li>Advocates for patient/client populations on a local or national level.</li> </ul>	

## **Technical/Procedural: Clinical Reasoning**

Description: Strategically gathers, interprets, and synthesizes information from multiple sources to make effective clinical judgments; applies current knowledge and clinical judgment while supporting the physical therapist with clinical activities; ensures patient/client safety during the episode of care; presents a logical rationale for clinical decisions with all stakeholders (e.g., patients/clients, caregivers, intra/interprofessional colleagues).

cale	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance
Nating State	A student who requires clinical	2 supervision 75 – 100%	A student who requires	4 clinical supervision less	A student who is capa	able of working
Caseload	of the time managing patients/c complex conditions and 100% of patients/clients with complex co may not carry a caseload or ma caseload with the clinical instru	of the time managing onditions. The student y begin to share a ctor.	with non-complex cond time managing patients	maintains at least $50 - 75\%$	of the PT while mana non-complex and con	maintaining 100% of a
(NOT an exhaustive list)	Performs chart review with assistance to determine a patient's/client's continued appropriateness for services.  Identifies appropriate medical history and screening questions with assistance to ensure patient/client safety during the episode of care.  Works with the CI to identify patient/client impairments, activity limitations, and participation restrictions.  Selects basic therapeutic interventions that address the patient's/client's functional limitations.  Explains their rationale for treatment choices according to the level of the experience and the didactic material covered up to that point.  Articulates clinical thought processes using the International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health (ICF) model.  Identifies all red flags that contraindicate treatment.  Recognizes the need for clarification and seeks assistance from the CI as appropriate.		<ul> <li>Collects, interprets, and compares data from multiple sources (e.g., subjective history, objective tests, and measures) for non-complex cases to guide medical screening.</li> <li>Makes sound clinical decisions during treatment interventions when managing patients/clients with non-complex disorders.</li> <li>Identifies progression and regression situations.</li> <li>Uses hypothetico-deductive reasoning to talk through a patient/client case with the CI.</li> <li>Verbalizes rationale to support specific interventions.</li> <li>Demonstrates the ability to use pattern recognition to apply to patient/client cases.</li> <li>Recognizes when a CI needs to be notified based on a patient's/client's progress or reaction to care.</li> </ul>		Collects, interprets, and compares data from multipl sources (e.g., subjective history, objective tests, and measures) for complex cases to guide medical screening.  Makes sound clinical decisions during treatment interventions when managing patients/clients with complex disorders.  Identifies diverse interventions to progress or regress the patient's/client's plan of care.  Acknowledges ineffectiveness of chosen interventions based on reflection.  Articulates alternative options to provide effective patient/client care.  Articulates the benefits and challenges of various treatment options.  Provides suggestions to CI regarding changes in the plan of care citing evidence-based resources.  Utilizes ongoing professional development and scholarly resources to make clinical decisions.	

# **Technical/Procedural: Interventions: Therapeutic Exercise and Techniques**

Description: Performs selected therapeutic exercises, manual therapy techniques, airway clearance, and integumentary repair and protection techniques in a competent manner.

	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance	
ervision/ Rating	A student who requires clinical supervision 75 – 100% of the time managing patients/clients with non-complex conditions and 100% of the time managing patients/clients with complex conditions. The student may not carry a caseload or may begin to share a caseload with the clinical instructor.		than 50% of the time with non-complex con time managing patient	nt maintains at least 50 – 75%	A student who is capable of working independently under the direction/supervision of the PT while managing patients/clients with noncomplex and complex conditions. The student is capable of maintaining 100% of a full-time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload.		
Sample Behaviors (NOT an exhaustive list)	<ul> <li>Reviews patient/client chart for previous treatment notes.</li> <li>Competently performs basic therapeutic interventions for non-complex cases.</li> <li>Maintains patient/client safety throughout the patient's/client's episode of care while performing therapeutic interventions.</li> <li>Student relies on assistance from CI to help educate patients/clients on basic therapeutic exercises.</li> <li>Student relies on assistance from CI to prescribe basic therapeutic techniques.</li> </ul>		for non-complex cas  Recognizes contrain prescribed intervent apply knowledge ap complex cases.  Makes adjustments and techniques for n	dications and precautions to ions may require some cueing to propriately for complex and non- to specific therapeutic exercises on-complex cases. ent learning barriers and	<ul> <li>Competently performs therapeutic interventions for complex cases.</li> <li>Recognizes contraindications and precautions to prescribed interventions and applies knowledge appropriately for complex and non-complex cases.</li> <li>Makes adjustments to specific therapeutic exercises and techniques within the plan of care for complex cases to progress the patient's/client's status and reach goals.</li> <li>Instructs others with respect to intervention performance, expected results, and identifying the need for adjustments.</li> </ul>		

© 2023 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserved.



Scale	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance	
A student who requires clinical s 100% of the time managing patinon-complex conditions and 100 managing patients/clients with coconditions. The student may not or may begin to share a caseload instructor.		naging patients/clients with ns and 100% of the time ents with complex nt may not carry a caseload	than 50% of the time with non-complex contime managing patien conditions. The stude	es clinical supervision less managing patients/clients and 25 - 75% of the ats/clients with complex ant maintains at least 50 – atry-level physical therapist	A student who is capable of working independently under the direction/supervision of the PT while managing patients/clients with noncomplex and complex conditions. The student is capable of maintaining 100% of a full-time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload.		
Sample Behaviors (NOT an exhaustive list)	Identifies possible mechanical and electrotherapeutic modalities that would be effective in patient/client treatment.  Performs basic mechanical and electrotherapeutic modalities with assistance.  Typically provides appropriate questioning of the patient/client following the intervention in order to check for an appropriate response and adjust the treatment intervention.		<ul> <li>modalities for non-</li> <li>Identifies when to a electrotherapeutic recases dependent on</li> <li>Implements and recases</li> </ul>	adjust mechanical and modalities for non-complex patient/client feedback. ecommends discontinuation of ectrotherapeutic modalities for	Utilizes evidence-based practice to determine the most effective mechanical and electrotherapeutic modalities for complex cases.  Identifies when to adjust mechanical and electrotherapeutic modalities for complex cases dependent on patient/client feedback.  Implements and recommends discontinuation of mechanical and electrotherapeutic modalities for complex cases.  Maintains patient/client safety throughout the patient's/client's episode of care while applying mechanical and electrotherapeutic modalities.		

© 2023 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserved.



# Technical/Procedural: Interventions: Functional Training and Application of Devices and Equipment

	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance	
Caseload	100% of the time man non-complex condition managing patients/clie	es clinical supervision 75 – aging patients/clients with ns and 100% of the time ents with complex conditions. carry a caseload or may bad with the clinical	50% of the time mana complex conditions an managing patients/clic The student maintains	es clinical supervision less than ging patients/clients with non- nd 25 - 75% of the time ents with complex conditions. s at least 50 - 75% of a full- ical therapist assistant's	A student who is capable of working independently under the direction/supervision of the PT while managing patients/clients with noncomplex and complex conditions. The student is capable of maintaining 100% of a full-time, entry level physical therapist assistant's caseload.		
(NOT an exhaustive list)	<ul> <li>Articulates the purpose of most therapeutic devices and equipment.</li> <li>Typically provides appropriate instructions for use of devices and equipment.</li> <li>Performs functional training activities for basic mobility skills (e.g., rolling, supine/sitting transfers, gait level ground) with assistance.</li> <li>Applies basic therapeutic devices to patient/client.</li> <li>Demonstrates improvement with body mechanics.</li> </ul>		<ul> <li>of the device or equ</li> <li>Performs functional complex cases.</li> <li>Progresses or regres equipment used with</li> <li>Begins to demonstra</li> </ul>		<ul> <li>Instructs the patient/client and/or caregiver(s) with the use of a device or equipment for complex cases.</li> <li>Performs functional training activities for complex cases.</li> <li>Identifies, fits, and trains patients/clients with appropriate equipment or devices during functional training across a variety of settings (e.g., in the patient's/client's room, in a physical therapy gym, during a home visit).</li> <li>Progresses or regresses the need for device or equipment use.</li> <li>Maintains patient/client safety throughout the patient's/client's episode of care while performing functional training.</li> <li>Instructs other team members in proper handling skills, safety, and device prescriptions.</li> <li>Recognizes emerging devices and indications for</li> </ul>		

#### **Business: Documentation** Description: Produces quality documentation that includes changes in the patient's/client's status, a description and progressions of specific interventions used, and communication among providers; maintains organization of patient/client documentation. **Entry-Level Beyond Entry-Beginning Performance** | Advanced Intermediate Advanced **Beginner Performance** Intermediate **Performance** Level Performance Performance Rating Scale 6 A student who requires clinical supervision 75 – A student who requires clinical supervision less than A student who is capable of working 100% of the time managing patients/clients with 50% of the time managing patients/clients with nonindependently under the non-complex conditions and 100% of the time complex conditions and 25 - 75% of the time managing direction/supervision of the PT while Supervision/ Caseload managing patients/clients with complex conditions. patients/clients with complex conditions. The student managing patients/clients with non- complex The student may not carry a caseload or may begin maintains at least 50 – 75% of a full-time, entry-level and complex conditions. The student is to share a caseload with the clinical instructor. physical therapist assistant's caseload. capable of maintaining 100% of a full-time, entry-level physical therapist assistant's caseload. Understands most of the components of Produces documentation that includes changes in Produces additional documentation to documentation of an initial evaluation (e.g., patient/client status, interventions, a thorough justify the need for ongoing services for assessment of patient/client tolerance, and the patient/client. Typically identifies the appropriate location within progression toward goals. Includes comparison statements across the documentation system for necessary Produces documentation of the patient's/client's plan of time and across interventions/techniques in (NOT an exhaustive list) care that is accurate and error-free. the assessment of the patient's/client's components. response to skilled therapy. Assists with producing documentation with Provides a rationale for patient/client progression accurate information regarding the and regression. Provides documentation that supports Sample Behaviors external payer requirements. patient's/client's status, interventions, Submits and organizes documentation in a assessment, and plan of care. reasonably timely manner. Participates in quality improvement review Demonstrates awareness of the need for of documentation (e.g., chart audit, peer appropriate documentation as essential to the review, goals achievement). provision of care. Submits and organizes documentation in a Submits documentation but takes considerable timely manner. time and effort to do so.



## **Business: Resource Management**

Description: Participates in the efficient delivery of physical therapy services; demonstrates appropriate understanding of time management and appropriate use of clinical supplies and equipment when supporting physical therapy services.

	Beginning Performance	Advanced Beginner	Intermediate Performance	Advanced Intermediate Performance	Entry-Level Performance	Beyond Entry- Level Performance	
Rating Scale		2	3	4	5	6	
Caseload	100% of the time man non-complex condition managing patients/clie	es clinical supervision 75 — aging patients/clients with as and 100% of the time ents with complex conditions. arry a caseload or may ad with the clinical	50% of the time mana complex conditions an managing patients/clic The student maintains	es clinical supervision less than ging patients/clients with non- ed 25 - 75% of the time ents with complex conditions. It is at least 50 - 75% of a full- ical therapist assistant's			
(NOT an exhaustive list)	<ul> <li>Demonstrates awar productivity requir</li> <li>Demonstrates awar documentation deli</li> <li>Demonstrates effectinformation techno</li> </ul>	reness of the need for timely	documentation with  Adjusts patient/clier occur with assistance  Begins to identify a patient/client cases s  Participates in quality		<ul> <li>Effectively manages full caseload and documentation within allotted work hours.</li> <li>Demonstrates effective time management skills effective use of clinical supplies through treatment sessions.</li> <li>Manages multiple tasks simultaneously while maintaining the time schedule of the clinic.</li> <li>Assists other staff as able within their own time constraints.</li> <li>Plans ahead to determine how to maintain efficiency while treating a patient/client independently, in a group setting, or during a co-treatment (coTx) with other therapy staff.</li> </ul>		

© 2023 American Physical Therapy Association. All rights reserved.

#### **APPENDIX I**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

## In-service Request Form

Students must complete this form and email to the ACCE requesting approval of in-service topic. Students must receive approval of their topic before the **end of the second week** of the clinical rotation.

Student Name:	 
Date:	
Clinical Instructor Name:	 
Facility Name:	 
Clinic Phone Number:	
In-service Topic:	 
Expected Date and Time of In-service:	 
Comments:	
· <del></del>	

#### **APPENDIX J**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

# In-Service Rubric

## **Grading Form for Clinical Service**

Name:
Date of In-service:
Name of clinical instructor:
Number of people in attendance:
Disciplines of those in attendance:

Criteria	0	1	2	3	Points
NONVERBAL SKILLS					
Eye Contact	Does not attempt to look at audience at all, reads notes the entire time	Only focuses attention to one particular part of the class, does not scan audience	Occasionally looks at someone or some groups during presentation	Constantly looks at someone or some groups at all times	
Posture	Sits during presentation or slumps		Occasionally slumps during presentation	Stands up straight with both feet on the ground.	
VOCAL SKILLS					

Vocalized Pauses (uh, well uh, um)	10 or more are noticed	6-9 are noticed	1-5 are noticed	No vocalized pauses noticed	
Delivery	mumbles, incorrectly	Student incorrectly pronounces terms. Audience members have difficulty hearing presentation.	is clear. Student pronounces most words correctly.	Student used a clear voice and correct, precise pronunciation of terms.	
CONTENT					
Topic Announced	Audience has no idea what the report is on		Vaguely tells audience what report is about	Clearly explains what the report is covering	
Time frame		Presentation is less than 15 minutes		Presentation falls within required time frame (15 min or >)	
Visual Aid	Poor, distracts audience and is hard to read	Adds nothing to presentation	Thoughts articulated clearly, but not engaging	Visual aid enhances presentation, all thoughts articulated and keeps interest	
Content Knowledge	student cannot	Student is uncomfortable with information and is able to answer only rudimentary questions.	ease with	Student demonstrates full knowledge (more than required) with explanations and elaboration.	
				TOTAL1	

Comments:			
Signature of Clinical Instructor:			

# APPENDIX K Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

## Student Competency and Safety Survey

Louisiana Christian University
Physical Therapist Assistant Program 1149 College Drive Box 531
Pineville, Louisiana 71359

**Dear Clinical Instructor:** 

The Physical Therapist Assistant program at Louisiana Christian University is collecting data to identify the strengths and weaknesses of our curriculum. This survey will be utilized in the assessment of the effectiveness of our mechanisms used to determine that students are *competent and safe* to progress through the curriculum and for Clinical Instructors to rate the strengths and weaknesses of the curriculum based on student performance in the clinic. Please complete the following assessment of our student's ability to perform the following data collection and intervention techniques competently and safely at the end of the clinical experience. In order to grade the student correctly each task must be observed at least five times; if the task was not observed at least five times the grade should reflect "n/a". Also consider the number of semesters the student has been in the program as well as the number of clinical rotations the student has performed. Please complete the form and either fax (318-487-7041) or mail to the college. Thanks again for your help in educating our students.

## The student demonstrated the ability to perform the data collection/intervention technique competently and safely at the beginning of Clinical Practicum I

Measures standard vital signs	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes and monitors responses to positional changes and activities	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Observes and monitors thoracoabdominal movements and breathing patterns with activity	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Measures height, weight, length, and girth	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognize changes in the direction and magnitude of patient's state of arousal, mentation, and cognition	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Describe the safety, status and progression of patients during gait	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Abide by weight bearing precautions	1	2	3	4	5	n/a

Select appropriate assistive device based on Assessment	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes absent or altered sensation	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes normal and abnormal integumentary changes	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes activities, positioning, and postures that aggravate or relieve pain or altered sensations, or that can produce associated skin trauma	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes viable versus nonviable tissue	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes normal and abnormal joint movement	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Assess muscle strength via manual muscle testing	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Observe presence or absence of muscle mass	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognize normal/abnormal muscle length	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognize change in muscle tone.	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Administers standardized questionnaires, graphs, behavioral scales, or visual analog scales for pain	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes activities, positioning, and postures that aggravate or relieve pain or altered sensations	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Describes resting posture in any position	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Recognizes alignment of trunk and extremities at rest and during activities	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Active and passive range of motion (goniometery, flexibility assessment)	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Functional range of motion	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Activities of daily living	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Select appropriate assistive or adaptive devices	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Body mechanics and posture	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Developmental activities (orthopaedics)	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Gait and locomotion training	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Provide wheelchair management	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Isolation techniques	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
Sterile techniques	1	2	3	4	5	n/a

			_	_			
ange of motion		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
tic massage		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
agents		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
ack		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
sion therapies		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
ару		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
erapeutic agents		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
rapy		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
al and deep thermal a	agents	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
onditioning		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
and coordination train	ning	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
g exercises and cough	ing techniques	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
ning and reconditioni	ng	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
wareness training		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
motion exercises		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
g exercises		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
ening exercises		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
on and removal of dr	essing or agents	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
tion of precautions fo	or dressing removal	1	2	3	4	5	n/a
:VA					4		n/a
							n/a
CI							n/a
itation		1	2	3	4	5	n/a
you rate this stude	nt's overall knowledg	e base:					
ve entry level	At entry Level	Вє	elow er	ntry leve	el		
				, 			
	agents ack sion therapies apy erapeutic agents rapy al and deep thermal a conditioning and coordination train exercises and cough ing and reconditioning wareness training motion exercises ening exercises on and removal of dra tion of precautions for scular rehabilitation: VA arkinson's CI tation you rate this stude ve entry level	agents ack sion therapies appy erapeutic agents rapy al and deep thermal agents onditioning nd coordination training exercises and coughing techniques ing and reconditioning wareness training motion exercises ening exercises on and removal of dressing or agents tion of precautions for dressing removal scular rehabilitation: VA arkinson's CI tation you rate this student's overall knowledg we entry levelAt entry Level	tic massage 1 agents 1 agents 1 ack 1 sion therapies 1 appy 1 erapeutic agents 1 and deep thermal agents 1 and coordination training 1 acxercises and coughing techniques 1 aing and reconditioning 1 awareness training 1 amotion exercises 1 an and removal of dressing or agents 1 acxercises 1 an and removal of dressing removal 1 ascular rehabilitation: VA 1 arkinson's 1 CI 1 artation 1 avou rate this student's overall knowledge base: ve entry levelAt entry LevelBe	tic massage 1 2 agents 1 2 agents 1 2 ack 1 2 sion therapies 1 2 ary 1 2 arapeutic agents 1 2 arapy 1 2 all and deep thermal agents 1 2 and coordination training 1 2 are exercises and coughing techniques 1 2 aing and reconditioning 1 2 averaness training 1 2 averaness training 1 2 averaness training 1 2 are exercises 1 2 and and removal of dressing or agents 1 2 ascular rehabilitation:  VA 1 2 arkinson's 1 2 avourate this student's overall knowledge base:	tic massage 1 2 3 agents 1 2 3 agents 1 2 3 ack 1 2 3 agents 1 2	agents 1 2 3 4 agents 1 2 3 4 agents 1 2 3 4 bick 1 3 bi	tic massage agents 1

### **APPENDIX L**

Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Program

## Student Information Release Form

l,			
(student name)	(student ID numb	er)	
Hereby give my permission to d regarding, but not limited to, gr records in the clinical site in wh Christian University PTA Program	rades/transcripts, attendance ich I am assigned during the	e, medical information, discipli	
These records may be disclosed	by the following means:		
in person by fax	by phone		
Release information to:			
Name:	Relationship:	on / / Month / Day /	
Student Signature:		date:	
Witness Signature:		date:	

#### **APPENDIX M**

Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Program

## Student Medical Form

Required for Submission to Clinical

1.	Hepatitis B Series Required (MUST HAVE 2 <sup>ND</sup> INJECTION PRIOR TO THE START OF CLINICALS)				
	1 <sup>ST</sup> injection		(date and nurse initials)		
	2 <sup>nd</sup> injection		(date and nurse initials)		
	3rd injection		(date and nurse initials)		
	Hepatitis B Titer Test (must provide proof of Hep	p B series in pas	t, if titer is low, student must have series again.)		
	(date and nurse	e initials)	Results:		
2.	Mantoux TB Test (required before start of classe	es first semester	)		
	one step		(date and nurse initials)		
	two step	(date	read and initials of reader)		
	Results of test:		(+ or -)		
3.	Rubella Titer test required:				
	(date and nurse in	nitials) Results:			
4.	T-dap (Tetanus injection within the last 10 years)	):			
5.	<ul> <li>Must have proof of Physical Examination before 1<sup>st</sup> day of classes (This service is provided free of charge by Louisiana Christian University. Appointments must be made through Health Services and are the responsibility the student.)</li> </ul>				
	Date of Physical: (See H	Health History a	nd Physical Exam Form)		
6.	The student must provide proof of health insura	ince as part of t	he PTA application packet.		
7. 8.					
*	***The Student is solely responsible for all costs/fe	ees related to o	btaining the above requirements.***		

#### **APPENDIX N**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

## Health History and Physical Examination Form

#### **Instructions for the student:**

- 1. A health history, physical examination, and specific immunizations are required for all students entering the PTA program. The restrictions for the physical exam are as follows:
  - The physical exam must be completed before the first day of classes
  - Students will not be allowed to begin clinical experiences without submission of the forms.
  - Omission of any area of the form will prevent the student from beginning clinical experiences.
- 2. Official documentation (i.e. copies or written reports from physician) should accompany the immunizations and lab results (Student Medical Form).
- 3. Screening lab work and immunizations will need to be updates as necessary.
- 4. The student should be prepared to provide all of the information on the required forms.
- 5. The student's physician or nurse practitioner should complete the required forms following the physical examination.
- 6. It is the responsibility of the student to return this completed application to the Division of Allied Health of Louisiana Christian University.

## **HEALTH HISTORY**

To be filled out by the student

Please check on the list below whether or not, you now have, or have had any of the following:					
	CONDITION	NO	YES	DESCRIBE	
1.	Allergy				
2.	Asthma				
3.	Musculoskeletal Disorders				
4.	Cancer				
5.	Diabetes				
6.	Emotional Problems/Disorders				
7.	Neurological Disorder/Seizures				
8.	Eye or Vision Problems/Disorders				
9.	Hearing Problems/Disorders				
10.	Heart Disease/Hypertension				

CONDITION	NO	YES	DESCRIBE		
11. Hernias					
12. Kidney Disease					
13. Menstrual Difficulties					
14. Previous Surgeries					
15. Recurrent Headaches					
16. Serious Injuries					
17. Sleep Problems					
18. Tuberculosis					
19. Gastrointestinal Disorders					
20. Hospitalizations					
21. Please list or describe the following that apply to you: Regular medications, special diets, allergy injection, or other medical treatments.					
Student Signature:			Date:		

### **Louisiana Christian University**

Physical Therapist Assistant Program

### To the Physician or Nurse Practitioner

The physical examination outlined below is required for all our Physical Therapist Assistant students prior to practicing in the clinical area. Your cooperation in completing this form is appreciated.

Name:				
Height				
Weight:				
B.P.:				
Pulse:				
Vision (Snellen)	R20/	Corrected 20/		
	L 20/	Corrected 20/		
Hearing:	Right:	Left:	Test Method:	

Please examine this student as you would for a routine chek-up, considering age, history, and the fact that the student will be working closely with hospitalized patients as well as with families and groups in the community. Indicate any abnormal findings. PLEASE USE THIS FORM.

COMMENTS	NORMAL	ABNORMAL
HEENT		
Cardiac		
Respiratory		
Breast (optional)		
Abdomen/GI		
GU/Hernia		
Rectal (optional)		
Musculoskeletal		
Neurological		

COMMENTS:					
Does this student recommend?	require any foll	.ow-up health su	upervision? If so	, what do you	
At this date, is this Program?	student able t	o proceed into a	rigorous Physic	cal Therapist Assist	ant
Yes No					
				Signed, MD/NP	and Date

#### **APPENDIX O**

## Student Competency and Safety Skills List 2025-2026

#### **Critical Safety Skills:**

- A. Introduction of one's self as an intern to the patient
- B. Identification of patient by two methods (last name, last four, DOB, wristband)
- C. Patient positioning and draping
- D. Perform transfers and gait techniques with a gait belt at all times
- E. Lock wheelchair/bed; castor wheels forward on wheelchair before transfer
- F. Sign all documentation as a student physical therapist assistant

\*\*Additional safety elements may be identified on individual course syllabi as well as Laboratory Session Checklists, but the critical safety elements listed above are mandatory for all courses.

#### **General Skills:**

- Documentation with SOAP format
- Patient/Family/Caregiver Education
- Standard Precautions and Infection Control (isolation and sterile techniques)
- Body Mechanics
- Interpret PTs plan of care to determine appropriate interventions
- Effective utilization of interim assessment data to determine patient's response to treatment in order to modify, progress, or cease interventions as well as to determine appropriate timing and nature of consultation with supervising PT
- Ensure safety of self and others in the provision of care in all situations

Students must demonstrate competence and safety in the performance of the following skills prior to engaging in <u>Clinical Practicum I (PT 206):</u>

#### Clinical Kinesiology and Anatomy (PT202) Assessment:

- o Determines postural alignment and position
- Recognizes alignment of trunk and extremities at rest and during activities
- Describes chest wall expansion and excursion
- o Describes gait deviations and their effect on gait and locomotion

#### Intervention:

Posture awareness training

## Physical Therapy Procedures (PT203)

#### **Assessment:**

Measures standard vital signs

- Recognizes and monitors responses to positional changes and activities
- o Measures height, weight, length, and girth
- Describe the safety, status and progression of patients during gait
- Abide by weight bearing precautions
- Measure for assistive or adaptive devices and equipment
- o Confirms fit of assistive devices and equipment
- Select appropriate assistive device based on assessment
- Recognizes absent or altered sensation
- Observe and describe skin characteristics
- Recognizes normal and abnormal integumentary changes
- Recognizes activities, positioning, and postures that aggravate or relieve pain or altered sensations, or that can produce associated skin trauma
- o Recognizes viable versus nonviable tissue
- Administers standardized questionnaires, graphs, behavioral scales, or visual analog scales for pain
- Recognizes activities, positioning, and postures that aggravate or relieve pain or altered sensations
- Wheelchair assessment and fitting/confirmation of fit

#### Interventions:

- Positioning of patient to prevent interruptions in integumentary integrity.
- Body mechanics training
- Bed mobility and transfer training
- Gait and locomotion training
- Assistive device/equipment training
- Provide wheelchair management/mobility
- Isolation techniques
- o Sterile techniques
- Passive range of motion
- Application and removal of dressing or agents
- Identification of precautions for dressing removal
- Provision of patient education related to injury prevention during bed mobility, transfer, and gait/wheelchair mobility and use of devices and equipment
- Adjustment of equipment in the acute care setting
- Provision of patient education related to integumentary protection

#### PT Interventions for the Orthopedic Client (PT204)

#### **Assessment:**

- Observe presence or absence of muscle mass
- o Recognizes normal and abnormal joint movement

- o Recognize normal/abnormal muscle length
- Functional range of motion
- Assess muscle strength via manual muscle testing
- Active and passive range of motion (goniometery)
- o Performance of orthopedic special tests to aid in identification of impairment

#### Intervention:

- Balance and coordination training
- Postural stabilization activities
- Range of motion exercises
- Stretching exercises
- Strength, power, and endurance training for head, neck, limb, and trunk.
  - Active assistive, active, and resistive exercises including concentric, dynamic/isotonic, eccentric, isometric and low-level plyometrics
- Standardized, programmatic, complementary exercise approaches
- Administration of prescribed oxygen during interventions
- Mechanical motion devices
- Peripheral joint mobilizations (Grade I & II)

#### Principles of Physical Agents and Massage (PT205)

#### **Assessment: None**

#### Intervention:

- Therapeutic massage
- Soft tissue mobilization
- Athermal agents
- Biofeedback
- Edema management including but not limited to compression therapies
- Cryotherapy
- Electrotherapeutic agents
  - Electrotherapeutic delivery of medications
  - Neuromuscular electrical stimulation o Electrical stimulation for tissue repair o Functional electrical stimulation
  - High-voltage pulsed current
  - Transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation
- Hydrotherapy o
- Thermotherapy o
- Ultrasound
- Traction

Students must demonstrate competence and safety in the performance of the following skills prior to engaging in <u>Clinical Practicum II (PT210)</u> and <u>Clinical Practicum (PT211)</u>:

#### Clinical Neurorehabilitation and Motor Control (PT207)

#### **Assessment:**

- Recognize changes in the direction and magnitude of patient's state of arousal, mentation, and cognition
- Recognize and describe change in muscle tone
- Identify the presence or absence of developmental reflexes, associated reactions, or abnormal tone
- Reflex Testing/Sensory testing
- Activities of daily living
- Recognizes gross motor milestones
- o Recognizes fine motor milestones
- o Recognizes righting and equilibrium reactions
- Assess functional muscle strength
- Grade balance and coordination (general)
- Perform standardized balance testing

#### Intervention:

- Developmental activities training
- Movement pattern training
- o Neuromuscular education or reeducation

#### PTA Seminar (PT208)

#### Assessment:

- Ensure alignment and fit of orthotic devices, braces, and/or splints
- Identifies the individual's and caregiver's ability to care for the device
- o Recognizes changes in skin condition while using devices and equipment
- Recognizes safety factors while using the device
- o Inspects the physical environment and measures physical space
- o Recognizes safety and barriers in home, community and work environments
- o Administers standardized questionnaires to patients and others

#### Intervention:

- Adaptive device training
- Delivery of patient education related to awareness training during self-care and home management
- Prosthetic and Orthotic training (including braces, protective and supportive devices)

#### Pathology of Cardiovascular and Multisystem Involvement (PT209) Assessment:

- Observes and monitors thoracoabdominal movements and breathing patterns with activity
- Recognizes cyanosis
- Recognizes activities that aggravate or relieve edema, pain, dyspnea, or other symptoms

o Describes cough and sputum characteristics

#### Intervention:

- o Aerobic Conditioning/Endurance Conditioning or Reconditioning
- o Movement efficiency and energy conservation training
- Walking/wheelchair propulsion programs
- o Breathing strategies/techniques
- Relaxation strategies
- o Repositioning of patient tom improve respiratory function
- o Breathing Exercises and coughing techniques

#### **APPENDIX P**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

#### APTA Standards of Ethical Conduct

#### Standards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant



HOD S06-09-20-18 [Amended HOD S06-00-13-24; HOD 06-91-06-07; Initial HOD 06-82-04-08] [Standard]

#### Preamble

The Standards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant (Standards of Ethical Conduct) delineate the ethical obligations of all physical therapist assistants as determined by the House of Delegates of the American Physical Therapy Association (APTA). The Standards of Ethical Conduct provide a foundation for conduct to which all physical therapist assistants shall adhere. Fundamental to the Standards of Ethical Conduct is the special obligation of physical therapist assistants to enable patients/clients to achieve greater independence, health and wellness, and enhanced quality of life.

No document that delineates ethical standards can address every situation. Physical therapist assistants are encouraged to seek additional advice or consultation in instances where the guidance of the Standards of Ethical Conduct may not be definitive.

#### Standards

- Standard #1: Physical therapist assistants shall respect the inherent dignity, and rights, of all individuals.
- 1A. Physical therapist assistants shall act in a respectful manner toward each person regardless of age, gender, race, nationality, religion, ethnicity, social or economic status, sexual orientation, health condition, or disability.
- Physical therapist assistants shall recognize their personal biases and shall not discriminate against others in the provision of physical therapy services.
- Standard #2: Physical therapist assistants shall be trustworthy and compassionate in addressing the rights and needs of patients/clients.
- Physical therapist assistants shall act in the best interests of patients/clients over the interests of the physical therapist assistant.
- 2B. Physical therapist assistants shall provide physical therapy interventions with compassionate and caring behaviors that incorporate the individual and cultural differences of patients/clients.
- Physical therapist assistants shall provide patients/clients with information regarding the interventions they provide.
- 2D. Physical therapist assistants shall protect confidential parient/ client information and, in collaboration with the physical therapist, may disclose confidential information to appropriate authorities only when allowed or as required by law.

- Standard #3: Physical therapist assistants shall make sound decisions in collaboration with the physical therapist and within the boundaries established by laws and regulations.
- Physical therapist assistants shall make objective decisions in the patient's/client's best interest in all practice settings.
- Physical therapist assistants shall be guided by information about best practice regarding physical therapy interventions.
- 3C. Physical therapist assistants shall make decisions based upon their level of competence and consistent with patient/client values.
- 3D. Physical therapist assistants shall not engage in conflicts of interest that interfere with making sound decisions.
- 3E. Physical therapist assistants shall provide physical therapy services under the direction and supervision of a physical therapist and shall communicate with the physical therapist when patient/client status requires modifications to the established plan of care.
- Standard #4: Physical therapist assistants shall demonstrate integrity in their relationships with patients/ clients, families, colleagues, students, other health care providers, employers, payers, and the public.
- Physical therapist assistants shall provide truthful, accurate, and relevant information and shall not make misleading representations.
- 4B. Physical therapist assistants shall not exploit persons over whom they have supervisory, evaluative or other authority (eg, patients/clients, students, supervisees, research participants, or employees).
- 4C. Physical therapist assistants shall discourage misconduct by health care professionals and report illegal or unethical acts to the relevant authority, when appropriate.

- 4D. Physical therapist assistants shall report suspected cases of abuse involving children or vulnerable adults to the supervising physical therapist and the appropriate authority, subject to law.
- Physical therapist assistants shall not engage in any sexual relationship with any of their patients/clients, supervisees, or students.
- Physical therapist assistants shall not harass anyone verbally, physically, emotionally, or sexually.
- Standard #5: Physical therapist assistants shall fulfill their legal and ethical obligations.
- Physical therapist assistants shall comply with applicable local, state, and federal laws and regulations.
- Physical therapist assistants shall support the supervisory role of the physical therapist to ensure quality care and promote patient/client safety.
- Physical therapist assistants involved in research shall abide by accepted standards governing protection of research participants.
- Physical therapist assistants shall encourage colleagues with physical, psychological, or substance-related impairments that may adversely impact their professional responsibilities to seek assistance or counsel.
- 5E. Physical therapist assistants who have knowledge that a colleague is unable to perform their professional responsibilities with reasonable skill and safety shall report this information to the appropriate authority.
- Standard #6: Physical therapist assistants shall enhance their competence through the lifelong acquisition and refinement of knowledge, skills, and abilities.
- Physical therapist assistants shall achieve and maintain clinical competence.
- Physical therapist assistants shall engage in lifelong learning consistent with changes in their roles and responsibilities and advances in the practice of physical therapy.
- Physical therapist assistants shall support practice environments that support career development and lifelong learning.

- Standard #7: Physical therapist assistants shall support organizational behaviors and business practices that benefit patients/clients and society.
- Physical therapist assistants shall promote work environments that support ethical and accountable decision-making.
- Physical therapist assistants shall not accept gifts or other considerations that influence or give an appearance of influencing their decisions.
- Physical therapist assistants shall fully disclose any financial interest they have in products or services that they recommend to patients/clients.
- Physical therapist assistants shall ensure that documentation for their interventions accurately reflects the nature and extent of the services provided.
- Physical therapist assistants shall refrain from employment arrangements, or other arrangements, that prevent physical therapist assistants from fulfilling ethical obligations to patients/dients
- Standard #8: Physical therapist assistants shall participate in efforts to meet the health needs of people locally, nationally, or globally.
- Physical therapist assistants shall support organizations that meet the health needs of people who are economically disadvantaged, uninsured, and underinsured.
- 8B. Physical therapist assistants shall advocate for people with impairments, activity limitations, participation restrictions, and disabilities in order to promote their participation in community and society.
- 8C. Physical therapist assistants shall be responsible stewards of health care resources by collaborating with physical therapists in order to avoid overutilization or underutilization of physical therapy services.
- Physical therapist assistants shall educate members of the public about the benefits of physical therapy.

#### **APPENDIX Q**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

### Patient/Client Confidentiality Agreement

I acknowledge that I have received training in protecting patient/client confidentiality and HIPAA guidelines. In the course of my clinical training I will have access to confidential information related to patients/clients of the facilities that I enter. I have been informed that it is my responsibility as a student enrolled in a clinical program at Louisiana Christian University to maintain confidential any information related to patients and/or clients. I specifically understand that per HIPPA guidelines, the following behaviors are prohibited:

- Releasing confidential patient/client information by any means (i.e., verbally, electronically, or in print) to any individual/agency who does not have the legitimate, legal or clinical right to the information
- Unauthorized use, copying, or reading of patient medical records
- Unauthorized use, copying or reading of employee/hospital records
- Taking patient records outside the clinical facility
- Any tampering of patient information

I understand that this policy/agreement applies not only to patients/clients with whom I have direct contact, but for any personal/confidential information I may have access to while in the clinical setting.

I further understand that I must use discretion when discussing patient/client information with other appropriate individuals to assure that the nature of the discussion remains professional and pertains only to information clinically relevant. I will make every effort to assure that such conversations cannot be overheard by those not involved in the patient's care.

I am aware that violations of this policy/agreement may result in sanctions and may be grounds for dismissal from the clinical program.

understand that some clinical facilities will have additional policies related to protecting				
patient/client information that I will be expected to follow.				
Student Signature	Date			

#### **APPENDIX R**

### Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

## Site Visit Form

GENE	GENERAL SITE INFORMATION					
Site Name:Type of Site:						
QUES	QUESTIONS FOR CLINICAL INSTRUCTOR (CI)					
Stude	nt Name:	Date:				
Clinic	al Instructor's Name:					
1	. How many patients is the student treating in a da	y?				
2	What is the average length of each treatment:					
3	Identify strengths of the student.					
4	Identify weaknesses of the student.					
5	What is the CI doing to resolve weaknesses?					
6	Is there adequate time for feedback?					
7	7. Has the student been absent? If so, how many days?					
QUES	QUESTIONS FOR THE STUDENT					
1	Are you being adequately supervised?					

- 2. How many patients are you treating in a day?
- 3. What is the length of treatments?
- 4. What are your strengths in the clinic?
- 5. What are your weaknesses?
- 6. Are you receiving feedback on your performance?

## **APPENDIX S**

## Weekly Planning Form

Weekly Planning Form	
Dates:	Week #
Summary of Previous Week: (Progress, Feedback)	
Student:	
Clinical Instructor:	
Goals for the Uncoming Week:	
Student's Signature	Clinical Instructor's Signature

### **APPENDIX T**

## Louisiana Christian University Physical Therapist Assistant Program

## Student Program Handbook Acknowledgement

, acknowledge receipt of a Louisiana
Christian University Clinical Handbook for the Physical Therapist Assistant Program. My ignature below indicates that I am responsible for abiding by the rules and procedures ontained in the Clinical Handbook as well as any policy and procedure of a specific clinical ffiliate while at their facility.
tudent's signature
Date

## Filing a Complaint with CAPTE

CAPTE has a mechanism to consider formal complaints about the PTA program that allege a program is not in compliance with one or more of CAPTE's Standards and Required Elements or has violated any of CAPTE's expectations related to academic integrity. CAPTE will consider two types of complaints: those that involve situations subject to formal institution/program due process policies and procedures and those that involve situations not subject to formal due process procedures:

- If the complainant is involved with an institution/program grievance subject to formal due process and procedure, CAPTE requires that the process be completed prior to initiating CAPTE's formal complaint process, unless the complaint includes an allegation that the institution/program process has not been handled in a timely manner as defined in the institution/program policy, in which case CAPTE will consider the complaint prior to completion of the grievance process. Evidence of completion of the institutional process or of the untimely handling of such must be included in the complaint materials.
- If the complaint is related to situations that fall outside of formal due process policies and procedures, the complaint may be filed at any time.

CAPTE will not consider complaints that fall outside its jurisdiction/authority as expressed in the Evaluative Criteria (or Standards and Elements, as appropriate) and the academic integrity statements. When appropriate, complainants will be referred to other organizations to pursue their concern(s).

CAPTE will not intervene on behalf of individuals or act as a court of appeal for faculty members or students in matters of admission, retention, appointment, promotion, or dismissal. CAPTE will take action only when it believes practices or conditions indicate the program may not be in compliance with the Standards and Required Elements or the statements listed above. In order for CAPTE to consider a formal complaint, several conditions must be met:

- The complaint must be specifically linked to the relevant Evaluative Criteria (or Standards and Elements, as appropriate) (PT or PTA) or to the integrity statements.
- The complainant must have exhausted all remedies available through the institution, if appropriate.
- The complaint must be submitted in writing, using the format prescribed by CAPTE, and must be signed by the complainant.
- The event(s) being complained about must have occurred at least in part within three
  years of the date the complaint is filed.

In reviewing and acting on a complaint, CAPTE cannot and does not function as an arbiter between the complaint and the institution. Should CAPTE find that a complaint has merit and that the program is out of compliance with the Evaluative Criteria (or the Standards and Elements, as

appropriate) or the integrity statement(s), CAPTE can only require the program to come into compliance with the Evaluative Criteria (or the Standards and Elements, as appropriate). CAPTE cannot force a program into any specific resolution of the situation that resulted in the complaint.

To obtain the materials necessary for submitting a complaint, contact the APTA Accreditation Department at 703-706-3245 or <a href="mailto:accreditation@apta.org">accreditation@apta.org</a>.